

Flygtningenævnets baggrundsmateriale

Bilagsnr.:	830
Land:	Afghanistan
Kilde:	UK Home Office
Titel:	Country Policy and Information Note. Afghanistan: Unaccompanied children
Udgivet:	April 2018
Optaget på baggrundsmaterialet:	30. maj 2018



Home Office

Country Policy and Information Note

Afghanistan: Unaccompanied children

Version 1.0

April 2018

Preface

Purpose

This note provides country of origin information (COI) and analysis of COI for use by Home Office decision makers handling particular types of protection and human rights claims (as set out in the [basis of claim](#) section). It is not intended to be an exhaustive survey of a particular subject or theme.

It is split into two main sections: (1) analysis of COI; and (2) COI. These are explained in more detail below.

Analysis

This section analyses the evidence relevant to this note – i.e. the COI section; refugee/human rights laws and policies; and applicable caselaw – by describing this and its inter-relationships, and provides an assessment on whether, **in general**:

- A person is reasonably likely to face a real risk of persecution or serious harm
- A person is able to obtain protection from the state (or quasi state bodies)
- A person is reasonably able to relocate within a country or territory
- Claims are likely to justify granting asylum, humanitarian protection or other form of leave, and
- If a claim is refused, it is likely or unlikely to be certifiable as ‘clearly unfounded’ under section 94 of the Nationality, Immigration and Asylum Act 2002.

Decision makers **must**, however, still consider all claims on an individual basis, taking into account each case’s specific facts.

Country of origin information

The country information in this note has been carefully selected in accordance with the general principles of COI research as set out in the [Common EU \[European Union\] Guidelines for Processing Country of Origin Information \(COI\)](#), dated April 2008, and the Austrian Centre for Country of Origin and Asylum Research and Documentation’s (ACCORD), [Researching Country Origin Information – Training Manual, 2013](#). Namely, taking into account the COI’s relevance, reliability, accuracy, balance, currency, transparency and traceability.

The structure and content of the country information section follows a [terms of reference](#) which sets out the general and specific topics relevant to this note.

All information included in the note was published or made publicly available on or before the ‘cut-off’ date in the country information section. Any event taking place or report/article published after this date is not included.

All information is publicly accessible or can be made publicly available, and is from generally reliable sources. Sources and the information they provide are carefully considered before inclusion.

Factors relevant to the assessment of the reliability of sources and information include:

- the motivation, purpose, knowledge and experience of the source
- how the information was obtained, including specific methodologies used
- the currency and detail of information, and
- whether the COI is consistent with and/or corroborated by other sources.

Multiple sourcing is used to ensure that the information is accurate, balanced and corroborated, so that a comprehensive and up-to-date picture at the time of publication is provided of the issues relevant to this note.

Information is compared and contrasted, whenever possible, to provide a range of views and opinions. The inclusion of a source, however, is not an endorsement of it or any view(s) expressed.

Each piece of information is referenced in a brief footnote; full details of all sources cited and consulted in compiling the note are listed alphabetically in the [bibliography](#).

Feedback

Our goal is to continuously improve our material. Therefore, if you would like to comment on this note, please email [the Country Policy and Information Team](#).

Independent Advisory Group on Country Information

The [Independent Advisory Group on Country Information](#) (IAGCI) was set up in March 2009 by the Independent Chief Inspector of Borders and Immigration to support him in reviewing the efficiency, effectiveness and consistency of approach of COI produced by the Home Office.

The IAGCI welcomes feedback on the Home Office's COI material. It is not the function of the IAGCI to endorse any Home Office material, procedures or policy. The IAGCI may be contacted at:

Independent Advisory Group on Country Information

Independent Chief Inspector of Borders and Immigration

5th Floor

Globe House

89 Eccleston Square

London, SW1V 1PN

Email: chiefinspector@icinspector.gsi.gov.uk

Information about the IAGCI's work and a list of the documents which have been reviewed by the IAGCI can be found on the Independent Chief Inspector's pages of the [gov.uk website](#).

Contents

Analysis	6
1. Introduction	6
1.1 Basis of claim	6
1.2 Points to note	6
2. Consideration of issues	6
2.1 Credibility.....	6
2.2 Particular social group	7
2.3 Family tracing and links with Afghanistan.....	7
2.4 Assessment of risk	8
2.5 Protection	12
2.6 Internal relocation.....	13
2.7 Return and reception arrangements	13
2.8 Certification	14
Country information.....	15
3. Demography	15
3.1 Population	15
3.2 Family structure.....	15
4. Legal context	16
4.1 Constitution	16
4.2 International law	16
4.3 Domestic legislation	16
5. Social and economic rights.....	18
5.1 Education	18
5.2 Health and welfare	20
5.3 Children with disabilities	21
5.4 Illegitimate children.....	22
6. Judicial and penal rights	22
6.1 Juvenile justice	22
6.2 Arrest and detention	23
7. Violence against children.....	25
7.1 Conflict-related violence	25
7.2 Children with family members of adverse interest to anti-government elements (AGEs)	26
7.3 Children with family members in anti-government armed groups.....	27
7.4 Attacks on, and occupation of, schools	27

7.5	Abduction and trafficking	28
7.6	Child abuse, including sexual and physical violence	29
7.7	Bacha bazi.....	31
7.8	Early and forced marriage	33
7.9	Street children	34
8.	Child soldiers	35
8.1	Afghan national forces.....	35
8.2	Anti-government elements.....	36
9.	Child labour	37
9.1	Forced and bonded labour	37
10.	Childcare and protection.....	38
10.1	Government support.....	38
10.2	Independent and non-governmental support.....	39
10.3	Adoption	39
10.4	Orphans and orphanages.....	40
11.	Documentation.....	41
11.1	Birth registration and certificates	41
11.2	Identity documents and passports.....	41
11.3	Document fraud.....	43
12.	Internally displaced persons (IDPs)	43
13.	Return and reintegration	43
13.1	Returnees.....	44
13.2	Family contacts and networks	44
13.3	Family tracing	45
Terms of Reference.....		47
Bibliography		49
Sources cited in this CPIN		49
Sources consulted but not cited.....		53
Version control		54

Analysis

Updated: 16 March 2018

1. Introduction

1.1 Basis of claim

- 1.1.1 Fear of persecution or serious harm as an unaccompanied child by state actors, anti-government elements (AGEs), or by wider society due to their vulnerability as a minor without adult male support.

1.2 Points to note

- 1.2.1 Full consideration of the child's asylum claim must take place before consideration is given to any other forms of leave.
- 1.2.2 A decision on whether a child faces a risk of serious harm or persecution should be based on their individual circumstances and the country situation at the time of the decision.
- 1.2.3 For general guidance on processing children's asylum claims, see the [Asylum Instruction on Children's asylum claims](#).
- 1.2.4 For further analysis and information on:
- AGEs, see the Country Policy and Information Note on [Afghanistan: fear of anti-government elements](#).
 - the security and humanitarian situation, see the Country Policy and Information Note on [Afghanistan: Security and humanitarian situation](#).
 - the situation of women and girls, see the Country Policy and Information Note on [Afghanistan: women fearing gender-based harm/violence](#).
 - the situation of Afghan's perceived as 'Westernised', see the Country Policy and Information Note on [Afghanistan: Afghan's perceived as "Westernised"](#).

[Back to Contents](#)

2. Consideration of issues

2.1 Credibility

- 2.1.1 For guidance on assessing credibility, see the [Asylum Instruction on Assessing Credibility and Refugee Status](#) and the [Asylum Instruction on Children's asylum claims](#).
- 2.1.2 Decision makers must also check if there has been a previous application for a UK visa or another form of leave. Asylum applications matched to visas should be investigated prior to the asylum interview (see the [Asylum Instruction on Visa Matches, Asylum Claims from UK Visa Applicants](#)).
- 2.1.3 Decision makers should also consider the need to conduct language analysis testing (see the [Asylum Instruction on Language Analysis](#)).

[Back to Contents](#)

2.2 Particular social group

- 2.2.1 In the reported decision of [LQ \(Age: immutable characteristic\) Afghanistan \[2008\] UKAIT 00005](#) the Asylum and Immigration (AIT) Tribunal concluded that a person's age was an immutable characteristic so that children from Afghanistan constituted "a particular social group" for the purposes of Article 1A (2) of the Refugee Convention. The Tribunal concluded that since the appellant was an orphan and in view of the conditions pertaining in Afghanistan, the appellant in that case would be exposed to the risk of persecution by reason of his membership of the "particular social group".
- 2.2.2 The Court of Appeal (England and Wales) in [HK \(Afghanistan\) & Ors v Secretary of State for the Home Department \[2012\] EWCA Civ 315](#) concurred with the AIT's findings in [HK & Ors \(minors, indiscriminate violence, forced recruitment by Taliban, contact with family members\) Afghanistan CG \[2010\] UKUT 378 \(IAC\)](#), that [LQ](#) is not to be regarded as any form of country guidance nor precedent for any general proposition that all children in Afghanistan form a particular social group irrespective of their particular family circumstances. It held that if the unaccompanied child has family to whom he or she can return, then [LQ](#) will be inapplicable.
- 2.2.3 Although unaccompanied children from Afghanistan with no family to return to form a PSG, this does not mean that establishing such membership is sufficient to be recognised as a refugee. The question to be addressed in each case is whether the particular child will face a real risk of persecution on return on account of their membership of such a group.
- 2.2.4 For further guidance on particular social groups, see the [Asylum Instruction on Assessing Credibility and Refugee Status](#).

[Back to Contents](#)

2.3 Family tracing and links with Afghanistan

- 2.3.1 In the reported case [JS \(Former unaccompanied child – durable solution\) \(Afghanistan\) \[2013\] UKUT 568 \(IAC\) \(29 August 2013\)](#), heard on 14 March 2013 and 25 June 2013, the Upper Tribunal held '...in practice, where the appellant has positively stated he does not want his family to be traced, has every incentive to mislead about his family history if advancing a false picture of events, and where in the absence of reliable data from the appellant the respondent would have no information with which to make tracing inquiries in Afghanistan, that it is improbable that a failure of the tracing duty is likely to be material' (paragraph 39).
- 2.3.2 The Court of Appeal held in [EU \(Afghanistan\) & Ors v Secretary of State for the Home Department \[2013\] EWCA Civ 32 \(31 January 2013\)](#), heard on 17 December 2012, that 'Unaccompanied children who arrive in this country from Afghanistan have done so as a result of someone, presumably their families, paying for their fare ... The costs incurred by the family will have been considerable, relative to the wealth of the average Afghan family. ... they [the family] are unlikely to be happy to cooperate with an agent of the Secretary of State for the return of their child to Afghanistan...' (paragraph 10). The Court dismissed EU's appeal on the grounds that there was no link between the Secretary of State's breach of duty to endeavour to trace his family and EU's claim to remain in this country (paragraph 22).

- 2.3.3 Evidence indicates that Afghan migrants usually maintain contact with their families in their home country but the quality of the contact may depend on how long the person has been abroad, if they lived in Afghanistan before they left the region, and whether their family still lives in Afghanistan (See [Family contacts and networks](#) and [Family tracing](#)).
- 2.3.4 For further guidance on tracing the family members of unaccompanied asylum seeking children see the [Asylum Instruction on Family Tracing](#) and [Asylum Instruction on Children's asylum claims](#).

[Back to Contents](#)

2.4 Assessment of risk

a) On the basis of being a child

- 2.4.1 Simply being a child from Afghanistan does not of itself give rise to a well-founded fear of persecution for a Convention reason. The Court of Appeal considered unaccompanied children in [HK \(Afghanistan\) \[2012\]](#), and held 'The onus is on the asylum seeker to make good the asylum claim, and that applies to children as it does to adults' (paragraph 34).
- 2.4.2 In [LQ](#) (**emphasis** added), the Tribunal held that 'At the date when the appellant's status has to be assessed he is a child and although, assuming he survives, he will in due course cease to be a child, he is immutably a child at the time of assessment. (That is not, of course, to say that he would be entitled indefinitely to refugee status acquired while, and because of, his minority. **He would be a refugee only whilst the risk to him as a child remained**)' (paragraph 6).
- 2.4.3 In the case of [ST \(Child asylum seekers\) Sri Lanka \[2013\] UKUT 292 \(IAC\) \(25 June 2013\)](#), heard 30 April 2013, the Tribunal made clear findings that risk on return must be assessed as at date of decision; and this assessment cannot be negated by granting another form of leave to remain. The Tribunal held that 'It is clear that the grant of the status of refugee cannot be evaded by the respondent in effect saying that although there is a risk of ill-treatment today, the Secretary of State proposes to grant discretionary leave to remain until the risk has diminished. Where an asylum claim is determined substantive and the criteria for the status are met, there is a right to the status...' (paragraph 27).
- 2.4.4 Equally, the Court of Appeal held in [EU \(Afghanistan\) & Ors v Secretary of State for the Home Department \[2013\] EWCA Civ 32 \(31 January 2013\)](#), heard 17 December 2012, that '... to grant leave to remain to someone who has no risk on return, whose Convention rights will not be infringed by his return, and who has no other independent claim to remain here [...] is to use the power to grant leave to remain for a purpose other than that for which it is conferred' (paragraph 6).
- 2.4.5 [ST](#) held that any risk of serious harm that **might** happen to a child in his or her country of origin does not necessarily make that child a refugee (paragraph 22 – **emphasis** added).
- 2.4.6 In the case of [KA \(Afghanistan\) & Ors v Secretary of State for the Home Department \[2012\] EWCA Civ 1014 \(25 July 2012\)](#), the Tribunal considered 'the eighteenth birthday point':

[...] Although the duty to endeavour to trace does not endure beyond the date when an applicant reaches that age, it cannot be the case that the assessment of risk on return is subject to such a bright line rule. The relevance of this relates to the definition of a “particular social group” for asylum purposes. In DS, Lloyd LJ considered [LQ](#) (Age: immutable characteristic) Afghanistan [2008] UKAIT 00005 in which the AIT held that “for these purposes age is immutable”, in the sense that, although one’s age is constantly changing, one is powerless to change it oneself’ (para 18).

- 2.4.7 In the case of [ZH \(Afghanistan\) v Secretary of State for the Home Department](#) [2009] EWCA Civ 470 (07 April 2009), on eligibility for UASC Discretionary Leave, the Court of Appeal held that:

‘The mere fact that a child applicant for asylum falls within the policy of the Secretary of State is not in my judgment of itself sufficient to discharge the burden on the child applicant to demonstrate that he is at real risk, or there is a serious possibility that he will be persecuted if returned. The threshold for what amounts to persecution is relatively high, the policy sidesteps that difficulty by being broader in scope. The unaccompanied child does not have to demonstrate that he would be at real risk of persecution if returned to fall within the Secretary of State’s policy. All he has to demonstrate is that he is unaccompanied, that his parents cannot be traced and that adequate reception arrangements cannot be made for him. Thus the policy is plainly broader in scope for perfectly understandable policy reasons than the narrower definition of what amounts to refugee status. Thus it does not follow automatically, simply from the fact that a child falls within the Secretary of State’s broader policy, that there is a real risk or a serious possibility that that particular child’s basic human rights will be so severely violated that he will suffer what amounts to persecution’ (paragraph 10).

- 2.4.8 From 6 April 2013, the policy of granting UASC Discretionary Leave was replaced by UASC Leave under paragraph 352ZE of the Immigration Rules. For guidance on the UASC leave policy see the [Asylum Instruction on Children’s asylum claims](#).

[Back to Contents](#)

b) Societal treatment, including by AGEs

- 2.4.9 In addition to the general risks faced by adults, there may be particular risks to children, including: physical abuse, sexual abuse, trafficking, forced labour and disruption to their education (see [Violence against children](#), [Child labour](#) and [Education](#)).
- 2.4.10 Boys may be at risk of forced dancing and sexual exploitation (bacha bazi) – and may face criminal charges and detention as a result (see [Bacha bazi](#)); whilst girls may be at risk of illicit underage and/or forced marriage (see [Early and forced marriage](#)), and ‘honour’ killing (see the [Country Policy and Information Note Afghanistan: Women fearing gender-based violence](#), for information on ‘honour’ and ‘moral crimes’, which may affect girls as well as women).
- 2.4.11 Street children, not all of whom are orphans, face threats of violence and exploitation, and have little or no access to government-run services (see [Street children](#)).

- 2.4.12 In the CG case of [HK and others \(minors- indiscriminate violence – forced recruitment by Taliban – contact with family members\) Afghanistan CG \[2010\] UKUT 378 \(IAC\)](#) the Upper Tribunal (UT) found that while forcible recruitment by the Taliban cannot be discounted as a risk, particularly in areas of high militant activity or militant control, evidence is required to show that it is a real risk for the particular child concerned and not a mere possibility (paragraph 34) (see Child soldiers: [Anti-government elements](#)).
- 2.4.13 Current evidence continues to indicate that boys may be used in armed conflict, by a range of armed non-state groups, including the Taliban. Forced recruitment by the Taliban may be declining, however, children are still being coerced into joining the Taliban or other armed non-state groups through, for example, indoctrination or financial benefit (see Child soldiers: [Anti-government elements](#)).
- 2.4.14 The evidence does not suggest there are ‘very strong grounds supported by cogent evidence’ to justify ‘not taking into account and following’ those findings in HK and Others (see paragraph 47 of the Court of Appeal’s determination in [SG \(Iraq\) v Secretary of State for the Home Department \[2012\] EWCA Civ 940 \(13 July 2012\)](#)).
- 2.4.15 As regards unaccompanied children, the Upper Tribunal, in the Country Guidance case of [AA \(unattended children\) Afghanistan CG \[2012\] UKUT 16 \(IAC\) \(01 February 2012\)](#), heard on 28 October 2010 and 23 May 2011, held ‘... the background evidence demonstrates that unattached children returned to Afghanistan, depending upon their individual circumstances and the location to which they are returned, may be exposed to risk of serious harm, inter alia from indiscriminate violence, forced recruitment, sexual violence, trafficking and a lack of adequate arrangements for child protection’ (paragraph 93ii).
- 2.4.16 As held by the UT in [AA](#), decision makers must take into account such risks when addressing the question of whether a return is in the child’s best interests, a primary consideration when determining a claim to humanitarian protection (paragraph 93ii).
- 2.4.17 The evidence continues to support the position held in [AA](#). Unaccompanied children may be at risk of, among other things, violence, sexual abuse, forced recruitment, abduction and trafficking, early and forced marriage, and forced labour. However, decision makers must establish whether such treatment is sufficiently serious by its nature and repetition that it will reach the high threshold of being persecutory or otherwise inhuman or degrading treatment.
- 2.4.18 For further information and guidance on assessing risk, see the [Asylum Instruction on Assessing Credibility and Refugee Status](#).

[Back to Contents](#)

c) State treatment

- 2.4.19 There are reports that the security forces use children in combat and non-combat roles, exacerbated by difficulties in determining the age of recruits due to lack of birth registration and/or the use of false documents (see Child soldiers: [Afghan national forces](#) and [Documentation](#)). Some members of the

security forces, or other figures in authority, sexually abuse and exploit young girls and boys (see [Child abuse](#) and [Bacha bazi](#)).

- 2.4.20 The evidence continues to support the position held in [AA](#) that unaccompanied children may be at risk of, among other things, indiscriminate violence, forced recruitment, sexual violence, and a lack of adequate arrangements for child protection (paragraph 93(ii)), which may amount to serious harm or persecution. However, decision makers must establish whether such treatment is sufficiently serious by its nature and repetition that it will reach the high threshold of being persecutory or otherwise inhuman or degrading treatment.

[Back to Contents](#)

d) Security situation

- 2.4.21 As with adults, the prevalence of child casualties as a consequence of internal conflict, varies considerably depending on the location (see [Conflict-related violence](#)).
- 2.4.22 In [AA](#) the UT held that ‘The evidence before us does not alter the position as described in [HK](#), namely that when considering the question of whether children are disproportionately affected by the consequences of the armed conflict in Afghanistan, a distinction has to be drawn between children who were living with a family and those who are not.’ The Tribunal did not accept that the conflict-related violence had reached such a level as to lead to the conclusion that all children would qualify for international protection (paragraph 93i).
- 2.4.23 The country guidance case of [AK \(Article 15\(c\)\) Afghanistan CG \[2012\] UKUT 00163\(IAC\) \(18 May 2012\)](#), heard on 14-15 March 2012 having considered evidence up to early 2012, replaces [GS \(Article 15\(c\): indiscriminate violence\) Afghanistan CG \[2009\] UKAIT 00044](#) as current country guidance on the applicability of Article 15(c) to the on-going armed conflict in Afghanistan. The country guidance given in [AA](#), insofar as it relates to unattended children, remains unaffected by this decision (paragraph 249 B(i)).
- 2.4.24 In [AK](#) the Upper Tribunal held that despite a rise in the number of civilian deaths and casualties and an expansion of the geographical scope of the armed conflict in Afghanistan, the level of indiscriminate violence in the country taken as a whole was not at such a high level as to mean that, within the meaning of Article 15(c) of the Qualification Directive, a civilian faces a real risk to his life or person solely by being present in the country (paragraph 249B(ii)).
- 2.4.25 This finding was upheld in both [HN & Ors, R \(on the application of\) v Secretary of State for the Home Department \(JR - scope - evidence \(IJR\) \[2015\] UKUT 437 \(IAC\) \(27 July 2015\)](#) and [HN & SA \(Afghanistan\) \(Lead Cases Associated Non-Lead Cases\), R \(on the application of\) v The Secretary of State for the Home Department \[2016\] EWCA Civ 123](#).
- 2.4.26 Whilst the number of child casualties has consistently risen since recording began in 2009 (see [Conflict-related violence](#)) the evidence continues to support the position held in [AA](#) in that conflict-related violence has not

reached such a level to conclude that all children will qualify for international protection.

- 2.4.27 Even though there is no general Article 15(c) risk, decision makers must consider whether there are particular factors relevant to the child's individual circumstances, which might place them at risk.
- 2.4.28 For guidance on humanitarian protection and Article 15(c), including consideration of enhanced risk factors, see the [Asylum Instruction on Humanitarian Protection](#).
- 2.4.29 For further guidance on Article 15c and the security situation see the [Country Policy and Information Note Afghanistan: Security and humanitarian situation](#).

[Back to Contents](#)

2.5 Protection

- 2.5.1 Where the child's fear of persecution or serious harm is from the state, they will not be able to avail themselves of the protection of the authorities.
- 2.5.2 Where the child's fear of persecution is at the hands of non-state actors, decision makers must assess whether effective protection is available and accessible in relation to the particular circumstances and profile of the child. Any past persecution or past lack of effective protection may indicate that effective protection would not be available in the future. The onus is on the person to demonstrate why they would be unable to access effective protection (see also the [Asylum policy guidance on Children's asylum claims](#)).
- 2.5.3 Although Afghanistan signed the International Convention on the Rights of the Child in 1994 it is not considered as a legally binding instrument and is not fully incorporated into the domestic legal system. In Article 54 of the Afghanistan Constitution, special care for securing the best interests of the child has been recognized and included. However, implementation and enforcement of domestic laws relevant to child rights is poor and continue to be negatively affected by the application of codified, customary and sharia laws (see [Legal context](#)).
- 2.5.4 The government ran 15 child protection units (CPUs) to prevent the recruitment of children into the security forces (see Child soldiers: [Afghan national forces](#)). Although there are few support services for victims of bacha bazi, a commission set up to investigate sexual abuse and exploitation of children by members of the security forces has resulted in convictions of officials (see [Bacha bazi](#)).
- 2.5.5 The Child Protection Action Network (CPAN) can make referrals to orphanages for children identified as victims of violence within the family (see [Child abuse](#) and [Government support](#)). There are 42 government-run care homes and training centres for vulnerable children, and 45 run by private charities. Conditions in orphanages are reportedly poor (see [Street children](#) and [Orphans and orphanages](#)).
- 2.5.6 Although efforts have been made by the government aimed at helping children identified as being at risk of harm or violence, as held in [AA](#), there

continues to be a lack of adequate arrangements for child protection. As a result, the state may be willing but unable to offer effective protection and the child may not be able to avail themselves of the protection of the authorities.

- 2.5.7 For further guidance on assessing the availability of state protection, see the [Asylum Instruction on Assessing Credibility and Refugee Status](#).

[Back to Contents](#)

2.6 Internal relocation

- 2.6.1 Where the person's fear is of persecution or serious harm from the state, they will not be able to relocate to escape that risk.
- 2.6.2 Where the person's fear of persecution is at the hands of non-state actors, decision makers must give careful consideration to the relevance and reasonableness of internal relocation on a case-by-case basis taking full account of the individual circumstances of the particular person (see also the country policy and information note on [Afghanistan: Security and humanitarian situation](#)).
- 2.6.3 In the absence of an adult male relative who is willing and able to provide care and support for the child, internal relocation is likely to be unreasonable.
- 2.6.4 For guidance on considering internal relocation and factors to be taken into account, see the [Asylum Instruction on Assessing Credibility and Refugee Status](#) and the [Asylum policy guidance on Children's asylum claims](#).

[Back to Contents](#)

2.7 Return and reception arrangements

- 2.7.1 In [HK \(Afghanistan\) \[2012\]](#) the Court of Appeal held that it would not, in all cases, be appropriate to draw an adverse inference that the child would be safely received merely from the failure of the child to try to make contact with his or her family (paragraph 35); it does not necessarily follow that a child, with no family to receive them in Afghanistan, could not safely be returned (paragraph 36). [LQ](#) is not a country guidance decision and the fact that the evidence in that case satisfied the IAT that the applicant, an orphan, faced a real risk of serious harm if returned to Kabul does not mean that all tribunals thereafter will have to reach identical findings of fact (paragraph 36).
- 2.7.2 In the reported case of [LQ](#), heard in October 2006, the Tribunal found there would be no adequate reception facilities for an orphan child if he were to be returned to Afghanistan, and that in those circumstances he would be at risk of exploitation and ill-treatment (paragraph 4). The evidence continues to support that there remain no adequate reception facilities for an orphan child.
- 2.7.3 In [ST \[2013\]](#) the Tribunal confirmed that an assessment of risk on the hypothesis that the child will be removed at the time of decision is required (paragraph 29).
- 2.7.4 Therefore, decision makers must make an assessment of risk using the hypothetical scenario that the unaccompanied child will return to Afghanistan at the time of the decision, taking into account that return of the child would only take place where:

- Family contact is established and ongoing
- Adequate reception arrangements are in place
- It is in the best interests of the child, as a primary consideration, to leave the UK, return to their home country and reunite with their family members
- Safe and practical return arrangements are confirmed, such as being fully escorted in transit, to the point of reunification with family members at Kabul International airport

- 2.7.5 If all points in the hypothetical scenario above are met – taking into account the guidance provided by the Tribunal in [ST \[2013\]](#) (paragraph 78), in which there is no requirement to provide detailed evidence of a ‘removal plan’ when there is no proposal to remove – then the risk factors identified in [AA \[2012\]](#) are not engaged because the child is not unattached upon return to Afghanistan, and would therefore fail to qualify for refugee status as a member of a PSG.
- 2.7.6 In addition, the safety of the child on their journey to adequate reception facilities needs consideration. For detailed information concerning the presence of anti-government elements in specific provinces see the [EASO Country of Origin Report: Afghanistan: Security Situation](#), December 2017.
- 2.7.7 In the case of [Ravichandran \[1995\] EWCA Civ 16](#) the Tribunal held that ‘... in asylum cases the appellate structure ... is to be regarded as an extension of the decision-making process’, thus applying the general principle that an appellate tribunal must consider asylum cases on the basis of the latest evidence and material, including any which postdates the original decision, whilst also taking into account the hypothetical scenario, utilised in [ST \[2013\]](#), that return and reception arrangements are in place.
- 2.7.8 If adequate and sustainable reception arrangements with family members cannot be made, and there is no current prospect of them being made, and but for this it would be reasonable for the child to return, decision makers must consider granting UASC leave under paragraphs [352ZC to 352ZF of the Immigration Rules](#).
- 2.7.9 For further guidance on reception arrangements for the return of unaccompanied children, see the [Asylum policy guidance on Children’s asylum claims](#).

[Back to Contents](#)

2.8 Certification

- 2.7.1 Where a claim is refused, it is unlikely to be certifiable as ‘clearly unfounded’ under section 94 of the Nationality, Immigration and Asylum Act 2002.
- 2.7.1 For guidance on certification in relation to children’s asylum claims, see the [Asylum policy guidance on Children’s asylum claims](#); and in general, see [Certification of Protection and Human Rights claims under section 94 of the Nationality, Immigration and Asylum Act 2002 \(clearly unfounded claims\)](#).

[Back to Contents](#)

Country information

Updated: 16 March 2018

3. Demography

3.1 Population

- 3.1.1 Estimates of Afghanistan's population range from 28.1 million to 32 million; 50% of the population is 17 years old and under, and an estimated 12.2 million under 15 years old¹.

[Back to Contents](#)

3.2 Family structure

- 3.2.1 As noted by UNICEF in its 2015 Child Notice Afghanistan:

'Family structure follows a very traditional, patriarchal structure and is centreed [sic] on notions of honour and shame, governed by tribal codes and interpretations of Islam. The father is seen as the breadwinner, and the wife is seen as the mother. The man generally is the primary decision maker and discipliner in the family. Within the home, the parents are seen as responsible for the upbringing of the child, with support from extended family. Outside of the family, religious leaders, community elders, teachers and mullahs are all seen as responsible for providing guidance in upbringing. Sons are raised to help their father, learning how to provide for the family and become a future breadwinner for their own future family. Daughters are raised to focus more on domestic skills, with social norms attaching honour to preparing for a future marriage.'²

- 3.2.2 UNICEF cited a report by War Child UK on juvenile justice, in which it stated:

'Afghan life and culture very much revolve around families and clans. The laws and moral standards are based on these blood ties much more than on the state and the "rule of law" like in countries such as the UK. Less emphasis is placed on individual rights, and the notion of children's rights isn't as understood or enshrined in the same way as in other countries. Given the decades of conflict that have plagued the country, families do their best to protect their children – especially the girls. Home is usually considered to be the safest place for them, but this sometimes comes at the cost of their education or social life.'³

See also [Education](#).

- 3.2.3 A European Asylum Support Office (EASO) report on Afghanistan Networks, authored by Landinfo and published January 2018, indicated that it is usually the extended family who collectively decide to send a minor son to Europe, with the hope they will find work and support the family financially. The report noted 'Family members outside of the country have a moral obligation to help support their relatives back home. Many Afghans are worried about

¹ UNICEF, 'Child Notice Afghanistan 2015', (page 16), 2015, [url](#).

² UNICEF, 'Child Notice Afghanistan', (page 22), 2015, [url](#).

³ UNICEF, 'Child Notice Afghanistan', (page 22), 2015, [url](#).

developments in the security situation. They consider it useful to have a close family member in the West in case the situation dramatically worsens, as that person would then be able to help get the rest of the family out.⁴

See also [Family contacts and networks](#).

[Back to Contents](#)

4. Legal context

4.1 Constitution

- 4.1.1 The Constitution of Afghanistan has 2 Articles that make specific reference to the rights of children: Article 49 prohibits the forced labour of children, and Article 54 states: 'The State shall adopt necessary measures to attain the physical and spiritual health of the family, especially of the child and mother, upbringing of children, as well as the elimination of related traditions contrary to the principles of the sacred religion of Islam.'⁵

[Back to Contents](#)

4.2 International law

- 4.2.1 Afghanistan ratified the Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC) on 28 March 1994; the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict on 24 September 2003; and the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography on 19 September 2002⁶.
- 4.2.2 According to UNICEF in 2014, the government of Afghanistan 'does not view the CRC as legally binding, and as such the full range of child rights has not been systematically incorporated into the legal system or domestic policy. There is little direct reference to the rights of children in the Constitution, in policy and legislative frameworks or national level policy dialogues.'⁷

[Back to Contents](#)

4.3 Domestic legislation

- 4.3.1 The age of majority is 18 according to the Afghan Civil Code⁸. UNICEF noted, however, that 'Customary practices in Afghanistan make decisions on the age of maturity based on physical and mental maturity. A study by the Peace Training and Research Organization shows that social norms in Afghanistan view transition from child to adult as occurring something starting from 13-18 years old.'⁹ UNICEF's 2015 Child Note contains a table documenting the 'Legal Ages according to Afghan law'.¹⁰
- 4.3.2 In a general overview of Afghanistan's national legal provisions on children's rights, the Child Rights International Network (CRIN) noted:

⁴ EASO, 'Afghanistan: Networks', (pages 20-21), January 2018, [url](#).

⁵ Islamic Republic of Afghanistan, 'The Constitution of Afghanistan', 26 January 2004, [url](#).

⁶ UN OHCHR, 'Ratification status for Afghanistan', undated, [url](#).

⁷ UNICEF, 'Children and Women in Afghanistan', (page 22), November 2014, [url](#).

⁸ Civil Law of the Republic of Afghanistan, (Article 39), 5 January 1977, [url](#).

⁹ UNICEF, 'Child Notice Afghanistan', (page 51), 2015, [url](#).

¹⁰ UNICEF, 'Child Notice Afghanistan', (page 31), 2015, [url](#).

‘There is no single consolidated Children's Act in Afghan law; rather, laws pertinent to children are found throughout domestic legislation. For example, juvenile justice matters are covered under the Criminal and Penal Codes, while matters relating to the definition and capacity of children fall within the Civil Code. Other relevant laws include, but are by no means limited to:

- The Juvenile Code (2005)
- The Law of Juvenile Rehabilitation Centres (2009)
- The Law on Counter Abduction and Human Trafficking (2008)
- The Education Law (2008)
- The Law on Investigation of Children's Violations
- The Law of Labour (2007) - regarding exploitation of children and hazardous employment
- The Citizenship Law- regarding the conditions for gaining Afghan nationality at birth.’¹¹

4.3.3 UNICEF noted in its 2015 report ‘There is no legal provision to define, criminalize and prohibit acts of domestic violence against children in Afghanistan.’¹²

4.3.4 The UN Committee on the Rights of the Child (CRC) commented on how Afghanistan was implementing the provisions of the Convention of the Rights of the Child, and noted with concern:

‘... in spite of recent legislative developments in the field of child rights, the State party does not consider the Convention as a legally binding instrument in the internal order and has therefore not incorporated it systematically into domestic legal system in order to make it applicable. The Committee is also concerned that child rights continue to be negatively affected by the application of different sources of law, namely codified, customary and sharia laws, and that legislation contradictory to the Convention remains in force. The Committee is further concerned about the low implementation of legislation enacted in the field of child rights due mainly to weak enforcement, limited level of awareness of the legal norms promulgated, widespread corruption, and the application by courts of provisions of customary or sharia law which infringe the principles and rights contained in the Convention.’¹³

4.3.5 In January 2017, the Law to Combat Trafficking in Persons and Smuggling of Migrants entered into force. The Law prohibits recruiting, transferring, transporting, harbouring, or receiving children for the purposes of exploitation, including sexual exploitation, production of pornography, forced dancing ([Bacha bazi](#)), and use in armed conflict or illicit activities¹⁴.

¹¹ Child Rights International Network, ‘Afghanistan: National laws on children's rights’, undated, [url](#).

¹² UNICEF, ‘Child Notice Afghanistan’, (page 53), 2015, [url](#).

¹³ UN CRC, ‘Convention on the Rights of the Child’, (paragraph 7), 8 April 2011, [url](#).

¹⁴ US Department of Labor, ‘2016 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor’, (page 4), 30 September 2017, [url](#).

UNICEF's 2015 Child Note contains a table documenting the 'Afghan laws and strategies relevant to children'.¹⁵

[Back to Contents](#)

5. Social and economic rights

5.1 Education

5.1.1 As reported by the Special Inspector General for Afghanistan Reconstruction (SIGAR) in December 2017:

'The Afghan Ministry of Education (MOE) is responsible for administering general education, Islamic education, technical and vocational education, and teacher and literacy training in Afghanistan. The MOE-administered education system consists of three levels:

'1. Primary Education: Grades 1 through 6, where students age 7 to 12 learn reading, writing, arithmetic, and national culture;

'2. Lower Secondary Education: Grades 7 through 9, for students age 13 to 15;

'3. Higher/Upper Secondary Education: Grades 10 through 12, where students age 16 to 18 choose between continuing an academic path that could lead to university or studying subjects such as applied agriculture, aeronautics, arts, commerce, and teacher training.'¹⁶

5.1.2 The same report noted that:

'According to the MOE's Education Management Information System (EMIS) for Afghan fiscal year 1395 (December 22, 2015 – December 21, 2016), Afghanistan reportedly had 15,709 general education (government run, grades 1-12) schools, including 904 inactive/closed schools, with 8.4 million students enrolled. The number of enrolled students includes both students who regularly attend school as well as those that have been absent for up to three years. The MOE counts students who have been absent for up to three years as enrolled because, it says, they might return to school. In December 2016, Minister of Education Assadullah Hanif Balkhi said that after adjusting school records to remove registered but permanently absent students, six million students were actually attending classes in Afghanistan.'¹⁷

5.1.3 Human Rights Watch (HRW) cited 4 main types of schools for primary and secondary education: government-run, CBE [Community-based education], madrassas and private-run schools¹⁸.

5.1.4 In August 2017, UNICEF reported that, since 2002, huge progress had been made to rebuild Afghanistan's education system, including the enrolment of boys and girls in school. At the end of 2016 there were 17,482 schools and 14,728 community-based education (CBE – formal schooling held in classes in homes, mosques, community meeting places, or outside) sites. 9,627,912

¹⁵ UNICEF, 'Child Notice Afghanistan', (page 25), 2015, [url](#).

¹⁶ SIGAR, 'Schools in Faryab Province, Afghanistan', (page 4), December 2017, [url](#).

¹⁷ SIGAR, 'Schools in Faryab Province, Afghanistan', (page 4), December 2017, [url](#).

¹⁸ HRW, 'Girls' Access to Education in Afghanistan', (pages 9 and 12), 17 October 2017, [url](#).

students were enrolled at all levels (393,453 in CBE), and 216,680 teachers were employed across the education sector¹⁹.

5.1.5 As stated in a report on girls' access to education in Afghanistan, published October 2017, Human Rights Watch (HRW) were told by an official from the Ministry of Education that there were 9.3 million children in school, 39% of whom were girls. However, HRW considered the numbers were inflated, adding that in some provinces only 15% of students were girls. Only 37% of adolescent girls were literate compared to 66% of boys²⁰. According to the UNFPA, only 23% of girls attended higher education²¹.

5.1.6 An EASO report, dated August 2017, on 'Key socio-economic indicators, state protection, and mobility in Kabul City, Mazar-e Sharif, and Herat City', noted:

'The literacy rate and school attendance rate are, according to a 2013 survey of the Central Statistics Office, relatively high in Kabul Province compared to other provinces. However, according to the Norwegian Refugee Council (NRC), the situation differs according to the place a person is living and it is especially difficult in the informal settlements and among IDPs population, where school attendance is very low. No girls attended school in some communities surveyed.'²²

5.1.7 UNICEF noted that key challenges remained – 3.5 million school-age children were not enrolled in school; 1.5 million were enrolled but marked permanently absent; more than 50% of teachers were not suitably qualified; and the quality of learning, attendance and rates of success in college entrance exams was low, particularly amongst girls²³. There was also a shortage of female teachers, further affecting girls' access to education^{24 25}.

5.1.8 HRW further concluded in its October 2017 report that:

'... an estimated two-thirds of Afghan girls do not go to school. and as security in the country has worsened, the progress that had been made toward the goal of getting all girls into school may be heading in reverse – a decline in girls' education in Afghanistan. Forty-one percent of all schools in Afghanistan do not have buildings. many children live too far from the nearest school to be able to attend, which particularly affects girls. Girls are often kept at home due to harmful gender norms that do not value or permit their education.'²⁶

5.1.9 Access to education for girls was reportedly restricted or impeded by Anti-Government Elements (AGEs). Restrictions included complete bans on education for girls; restrictions of girls' attendance beyond 4th or 6th grade; or explicit prohibitions of girls attending school without a female teacher. Impediments included threats and intimidation against students and

¹⁹ UNICEF, 'Mid-Term Review', (pages 6 and 10), 28 August 2017, [url](#).

²⁰ HRW, 'Girls' Access to Education in Afghanistan', (pages 7-8), 17 October 2017, [url](#).

²¹ UNFPA, 'The State of World Population 2017', 18 October 2017, [url](#).

²² EASO, 'Key socio-economic indicators', (page 121), August 2017, [url](#).

²³ UNICEF, 'Mid-Term Review' (page 7), 28 August 2017, [url](#).

²⁴ UNICEF, 'Mid-Term Review' (page 6), 28 August 2017, [url](#).

²⁵ HRW, 'Girls' Access to Education in Afghanistan', (pages 20 and 22), 17 October 2017, [url](#).

²⁶ HRW, 'Girls' Access to Education in Afghanistan', (page 2 – Summary), 17 October 2017, [url](#).

teachers, school burnings and bomb attacks²⁷. (See also [Attacks on, and occupation of, schools](#)).

- 5.1.10 Similarly, HRW in its report of October 2017, on access to education for girls, summarised the following barriers that remained in place for girls to get into school and be kept there through secondary school. These included:

‘Discriminatory attitudes toward girls by both government officials and community members; child marriage; insecurity and violence stemming from both the escalating conflict and from general lawlessness, including attacks on education, military use of schools, abduction and kidnapping, acid attacks, and sexual harassment; poverty and child labor; a lack of schools in many areas; poor infrastructure and lack of supplies in schools; poor quality of instruction in schools; costs associated with education; lack of teachers, especially female teachers; administrative barriers including requirements for identification and transfer letters, and restrictions on when children can enroll; a failure to institutionalize and make sustainable community-based education; and corruption.’²⁸

[Back to Contents](#)

5.2 Health and welfare

- 5.2.1 Under-five mortality rate steadily declined between 1990 and 2015; decreasing 49.7% from 181 to 91 deaths per 1,000 live births²⁹. 1.6 million children were severely malnourished, reported UN OCHA in December 2017³⁰.
- 5.2.2 The human rights organisation Watchlist on Children and Armed Conflict (‘Watchlist’) undertook a research mission in November and December 2016 to investigate attacks on healthcare facilities in Afghanistan and the subsequent impact on children. The mission took place in the provinces of Helmand, Kunduz, Nangarhar and Maidan Wardak. The report noted:
- ‘... parties to the conflict have forced temporary or permanent closure of medical facilities; damaged or destroyed medical facilities; looted medical supplies; stolen ambulances; threatened, intimidated, extorted, or detained medical personnel; and occupied medical facilities for military purposes. Watchlist also found that disruptions in health care access from these attacks have compounded challenges to children’s health, which were already exacerbated by the escalation of the conflict in 2015. In the past two years, an increase in conflict and targeted attacks on health care have led to more children directly injured and suffering from acute malnutrition, diarrheal disease, and vaccine-preventable diseases (e.g. polio and measles).’³¹
- 5.2.3 In its Afghanistan Humanitarian Needs Overview for 2018, the Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA) noted ‘Immunisation coverage, already sub-optimal and uneven across large parts of the country, is particularly compromised in areas heavily affected by conflict, with children

²⁷ UNAMA/UNICEF, ‘Education and healthcare at risk’, (page 8), April 2016, [url](#).

²⁸ HRW, ‘Girls’ Access to Education in Afghanistan’, (page 7), 17 October 2017, [url](#).

²⁹ UNICEF, ‘Afghanistan’ undated, [url](#).

³⁰ UN OCHA, ‘Humanitarian Needs Overview 2018: Afghanistan’, (page 7), December 2017, [url](#).

³¹ Watchlist, ‘The Impact on Children’, (page 5), undated, [url](#).

in these locations significantly less likely to complete their vaccinations than in areas of relative security.’³²

5.2.4 The OCHA further noted:

‘More than a third of children have been exposed to psychological distress due to loss of family and community members and the constant risk of death and injury, while a perception survey conducted in Laghman province in 2017 highlighted fear of airstrikes as the number one concern among local communities. Psychological distress and trauma affects displaced children and adults alike, with affected adults exposed to prolonged toxic stress affecting their ability to deliver caretaking responsibilities and provide a stable environment for their children.’³³

5.2.5 Tabish, an Afghan NGO working within the psychosocial sector, told UNICEF in August 2015 that ‘There are no specialized juvenile mental healthcare facilities in Afghanistan, the one State-run mental health hospital is in Kabul. Other provinces only have mental wards within the local hospital.’³⁴

[Back to Contents](#)

5.3 Children with disabilities

5.3.1 The Afghanistan Independent Human Rights Commission (AIHRC) noted in its report on the rights of people with disabilities in Afghanistan, published in June 2016, that children with disabilities faced difficulties in accessing healthcare and education, often due to the distance to the appropriate facilities. The report also noted that some parents viewed education only as means to access a livelihood rather than to increase knowledge. Since they did not expect a child with a disability to earn an income, going to school was not seen as a priority³⁵.

5.3.2 According to the UNFPA’s Afghanistan State of Youth Report for 2014:

‘There is only one school in Afghanistan (in Kabul) for students with visual impairments. This is administered by the MoE [Ministry of Education] with 150 students. There are four schools for students with hearing impairments (two in Herat, one in Kabul, and one in Jalalabad) accommodating 900 students altogether. The MoE is running 29 pilot general schools in Kabul for inclusive education (where children with and without disabilities learn together).’³⁶

5.3.3 Human Rights Watch reported in October 2017:

‘Regular government schools typically have no institutionalized capacity to provide inclusive education or assist children with disabilities. Children with disabilities who attend regular schools are unlikely to receive any special assistance. Only a few specialized schools for children with disabilities exist, and they are of limited scope. With no system to identify, assess, and meet

³² UN OCHA, ‘Humanitarian Needs Overview 2018: Afghanistan’, (page 13), December 2017, [url](#).

³³ UN OCHA, ‘Humanitarian Needs Overview 2018: Afghanistan’, (page 13), December 2017, [url](#).

³⁴ UNICEF, ‘Child Notice Afghanistan’, (page 67), 2015, [url](#).

³⁵ AIHRC, ‘Persons with Disabilities in Afghanistan 1393’, (pages 35-36), June 2016, [url](#).

³⁶ UNFPA, ‘Afghanistan State of Youth Report 2014’, (page 74), 2014, [url](#).

the particular needs of children with disabilities, they often instead are kept home or simply fall out of education.’³⁷

See also [Education](#).

[Back to Contents](#)

5.4 Illegitimate children

- 5.4.1 UNICEF noted that children born outside of marriage, known as harami (illegitimate), were not addressed in the Afghan Civil Code³⁸. Children born out of wedlock may be denied of their right to birth registration³⁹ (See also [Birth registration and certificates](#)). According to the Government of Afghanistan, an unregistered child may have no access, or difficulty accessing, social services⁴⁰. No further information on the position of harami children could be found amongst the sources consulted by CPIT.

[Back to Contents](#)

6. Judicial and penal rights

6.1 Juvenile justice

- 6.1.1 The Juvenile Code provides the legal framework for Afghanistan’s criminal juvenile justice system and outlines the procedures for a juvenile’s (defined as a person aged between 12 and 18) arrest, prosecution, and detention⁴¹.
- 6.1.2 According to the Juvenile Code, no child under the age of 12 can be held criminally responsible. It recommends the sanctions to be taken into consideration when sentencing a child: for children aged between 12 and 16, their sentence cannot exceed one-third of the maximum adult sentence for the same crime, as prescribed in the Penal Code; sentencing for children who have completed their 16th year, but not their 18th, cannot exceed half of the maximum adult sentence. No child can be sentenced to life imprisonment or the death penalty⁴².
- 6.1.3 The US Department of State’s Country Report on Human Rights Practices for 2016 (USSD HR Report 2016) noted ‘The law provides for the creation of special juvenile police, prosecution offices, and courts. Due to limited resources, special juvenile courts functioned in only six provinces (Kabul, Herat, Balkh, Kandahar, Nangarhar, and Kunduz). Elsewhere, children’s cases fall under the ordinary courts.’⁴³
- 6.1.4 As noted by UNICEF in 2015:
- ‘Informal justice systems which follow customary (informal) laws, tribal codes and customs are more commonly used than the official state government justice sector, with an estimated 90 per cent of Afghans use non-state legal systems. In the non-state legal systems children do not have a voice in the

³⁷ HRW, ‘Girls’ Access to Education in Afghanistan’, (page 26), 17 October 2017, [url](#).

³⁸ UNICEF, ‘Child Notice Afghanistan’, (page 52), 2015, [url](#).

³⁹ UN CRC, ‘Convention on the Rights of the Child’, (paragraph 33), 8 April 2011, [url](#).

⁴⁰ Ministry of Interior Affairs, ‘Newborn Registration Service’, undated, [url](#).

⁴¹ Juvenile Law (Juvenile Code), 23 March 2005, [url](#).

⁴² Juvenile Law (Juvenile Code), (Article 5.1 and Article 39), 23 March 2005, [url](#).

⁴³ USSD, ‘Country Report 2016’, (Section 1d), 3 March 2017, [url](#).

justice process, instead complaints are presented by the child's parents. A child's inability to represent their cases means that many abuses go under-reported and unpunished.'⁴⁴

6.1.5 The USSD HR Report 2016 noted:

'Some children in the criminal justice system were victims rather than perpetrators of crime. In some instances authorities chose to punish victims because they brought shame on the family by reporting an abuse. In the absence of sufficient shelters for boys, authorities detained abused boys and placed them in juvenile rehabilitation centers because they could not be returned to their families and shelter elsewhere was unavailable. There were also allegations that authorities allegedly treated children related to a perpetrator as proxies and imprisoned them.'⁴⁵

6.1.6 The Australian Department for Foreign Affairs and Trade (DFAT) noted 'NGOs have reported a predominantly punitive and retributive approach to juvenile justice throughout the country. Although illegal, corporal punishment in schools, rehabilitation centres and other public institutions remains common.'⁴⁶

[Back to Contents](#)

6.2 Arrest and detention

6.2.1 The Law on Juvenile Rehabilitation and Correction Centres (JRC Law) and the Regulation on Juvenile Rehabilitation Centres (JRC Regulation) prescribe the rights to juveniles detained in Juvenile Rehabilitation Centres. The JRC Law provides the standards and requirements for detention conditions, and requires JRCs to provide access to education, vocational training and healthcare; and opportunities to study, work, and practice religion; family contact and visits; and a complaints mechanism. The JRC Regulation enhances these rights⁴⁷.

6.2.2 The USSD HR Report 2016 noted:

'According to the juvenile code, the arrest of a child "should be a matter of last resort and should last for the shortest possible period." Reports indicated children in juvenile rehabilitation centers across the country lacked access to adequate food, health care, and education. Like adult detainees, detained children frequently were denied basic rights and many aspects of due process, including the presumption of innocence, the right to be informed of charges, access to defense lawyers, and protection from self-incrimination.'⁴⁸

6.2.3 In a report commissioned by the UK-based charity, Children in Crisis, Samuel Hall, an independent think tank, noted in August 2017:

'Police are required to report the arrest and detention of children to their guardians within 24 hours, and prosecutors have the authority to release children on bail without money. But, the reality diverges from theory,

⁴⁴ UNICEF, 'Child Notice Afghanistan', (page 42), 2015, [url](#).

⁴⁵ USSD, 'Country Report 2016', (Section 1d), 3 March 2017, [url](#).

⁴⁶ DFAT, 'Country Information Report Afghanistan', (paragraph 4.17), 18 September 2017, [url](#).

⁴⁷ UNAMA, 'Juvenile Rehabilitation Centers' (page 4), November 2016, [url](#).

⁴⁸ USSD, 'Country Report 2016', (Section 1d), 3 March 2017, [url](#).

especially for children without legal awareness, strong family support or negotiation power. Of particular concern are long timelines for investigations and children who must idly wait in the JRC [Juvenile Rehabilitation Centre] without any information while their dossiers are completed, unable to integrate in the JRC until properly sentenced, but exclude from life outside.’⁴⁹

6.2.4 The Samuel Hall report noted:

‘Upon completing their 18th year, children are to be transferred to an adult prison, ... The practice of age determination and lack of birth certificates, however, mean that some children may stay in the JRC well after completing their 18th year, something that is informally known amongst staff and the children, and sometimes pushed for by guardians in favour of adult prisons. At the same time, children determined to be older than their actual age may be transferred to an adult prison prematurely.’⁵⁰ (See also [Birth registration and certificates](#)).

6.2.5 The UN Secretary General on children and armed conflict, reporting on 2016 events, noted:

‘As at December [2016], the Government reported that 167 boys were held in juvenile rehabilitation centres on national security-related charges, including for association with armed groups. The United Nations remains concerned about the detention of these children in adult detention centres, particularly the large increase in children detained in the maximum security detention facility in Parwan, where 133 juveniles were held in December compared with 53 juveniles held in January [2016].’⁵¹

6.2.6 In its assessment of Juvenile Rehabilitation Centres (JRC), which took place between September 2015 and March 2016, UNAMA’s Rule of Law Unit noted that 1,018 juveniles, including 104 girls, were incarcerated in JRCs⁵².

6.2.7 There were 34 JRCs, located in the capital cities of each province. Of the 31 JRCs surveyed for the UNAMA Rule of Law report, 22 were located in privately-rented facilities and 9 were in facilities owned and designed by the Ministry of Justice. Five JRCs reported they were unable to accommodate female detainees⁵³. The Samuel Hall August 2017 report noted ‘An alternative to full detention is the Open JRC, where children spend daytime in rehabilitation and evenings and weekends at home. The Open JRC in Kabul nevertheless remains a detention facility... What crimes and what child profiles qualify for the Open Centre are up to the judge’s discretion’.⁵⁴

6.2.8 The UNAMA Rule of Law report stated, ‘Overcrowding was not a concern in most JRCs surveyed... UNAMA Rule of Law calculated that over 50% of JRCs comply with both the ICRC’s [International Committee of the Red Cross] minimum recommended standard (3.4 square meters per adult

⁴⁹ Samuel Hall, ‘Hope behind bars’, (page 19), August 2017, [url](#).

⁵⁰ Samuel Hall, ‘Hope behind bars’, (page 21), August 2017, [url](#).

⁵¹ UNSG, ‘Children and armed conflict’, (paragraph 23), 24 August 2017, [url](#).

⁵² UNAMA, ‘Juvenile Rehabilitation Centers’ (pages 3-4), November 2016, [url](#).

⁵³ UNAMA, ‘Juvenile Rehabilitation Centers’ (pages 3, 4 and 14), November 2016, [url](#).

⁵⁴ Samuel Hall, ‘Hope behind bars’, (pages 15 and 21), August 2017, [url](#).

prisoner) and the European Rules Commentary's minimum recommended standard (4 square meters per juvenile in shared accommodation).'⁵⁵

- 6.2.9 The UNAMA Rule of Law report continued 'Additionally, juveniles had regular access to quality food, appropriate clothing, clean drinking water, sanitary facilities, and bedding..., conditions at purpose-built JRC facilities were better than at rented facilities operated out of residential homes.' The report added, however, 'At most JRCs, access to educational and vocational training aimed at preparing juveniles for re-entry into society is limited.'⁵⁶
- 6.2.10 The Afghanistan Independent Human Rights Commission (AIHRC) annual report on the human rights situation for the Persian year 1395 (20 March 2016 to 20 March 2017) noted that during the reporting period it identified eligible prisoners under the Presidential Pardon Decree. As a result, 179 children had their sentences reduced, and 137 children were released⁵⁷.

[Back to Contents](#)

7. Violence against children

7.1 Conflict-related violence

- 7.1.1 In its Annual Report for 2017, the UN Assistance Mission in Afghanistan (UNAMA) reported on the impact of the conflict on children, noting a consistent rise in child casualties between 2009 and 2016⁵⁸.
- 7.1.2 During 2017, UNAMA recorded '... 3,179 child casualties (861 deaths and 2,318 injured), an overall 10 per cent decrease compared to 2016, with decreases in both fatalities and injuries.' Ground engagements was the leading cause (45% of child casualties), followed by Improvised Explosive Devices (IEDs – non-suicide – 17%), unexploded ordnance (16%) and aerial operations (8%). Whilst child casualties from ground engagements decreased by 19% compared to 2016, casualties from airstrikes saw a 33% increase. According to UNAMA, 71% of casualties were boys⁵⁹.
- 7.1.3 The same source noted 'UNAMA attributed 44 per cent of child casualties to Anti-Government Elements, responsible for 1,384 child casualties (330 deaths and 1,054 injured), a five per cent decrease compared to 2016. Pro-Government Forces caused 913 child casualties (313 deaths and 600 injured), responsible for 29 per cent of all child casualties, marking a 19 per cent decrease from the previous year.'⁶⁰
- 7.1.4 For detailed information about the situation in specific provinces, refer to the [EASO report: Afghanistan: Security Situation \(December 2017\)](#)⁶¹.

[Back to Contents](#)

⁵⁵ UNAMA, 'Juvenile Rehabilitation Centers' (pages 2 and 12), November 2016, [url](#).

⁵⁶ UNAMA, 'Rehabilitation Centers' (page 2), November 2016, [url](#).

⁵⁷ AIHRC, 'Annual Report 1395', (page 38), June 2017, [url](#).

⁵⁸ UNAMA, 'Annual Report: 2017', (page 11), February 2018, [url](#).

⁵⁹ UNAMA, 'Annual Report: 2017', (page 11), February 2018, [url](#).

⁶⁰ UNAMA, 'Annual Report: 2017', (page 11), February 2018, [url](#).

⁶¹ EASO, 'Afghanistan: Security Situation', December 2017, [url](#).

7.2 Children with family members of adverse interest to anti-government elements (AGEs)

- 7.2.1 According to sources cited by UNHCR in its Afghanistan Eligibility Guidelines, dated April 2016, there have been some reports that children of government officials and members of the ANSF (Afghan National Security Forces) have been subjected to harassment, kidnappings, violence, and killings by AGEs, including the Taliban⁶².
- 7.2.2 In its 2016 Annual Report, UNAMA noted that
'Anti-Government Elements primarily abducted boys aged 16 and 17 whom they perceived to be government supporters, members of the Afghan national security forces, or linked to rival Anti-Government Elements. For example, on 13 November, in Alishang district, Laghman province, Anti-Government Elements abducted a man and two boys from a vehicle based on an assumption that their family members worked for the Government. Anti-Government Elements subsequently released the three individuals following negotiations with local elders.'⁶³ (See also [Abduction and trafficking](#)).
- 7.2.3 With regard to the children and other family members of ANSF personnel, the EASO COI Report 'Afghanistan: Individuals targeted by armed actors in the conflict', published December 2017, noted: 'Sources interviewed by the Canadian IRB [Immigration and Refugee Board] explained that family members could be put under pressure to give information on the whereabouts of the wanted person. Family members can also be punished in absence of the wanted person, or family members are threatened in order to pressure the wanted person to give oneself up. This is said to be "a fairly successful tactic".'⁶⁴
- 7.2.4 The EASO report added 'Insurgents can also threaten family members to force people to resign from their public positions. Abubakar Siddique called this practice "very common, especially in rural areas". [Antonio] Giustozzi says that "wherever the Taliban are present" they have been pressuring family members to force ANSF-members to resign. And although not always using (the threat of) violence, sometimes family members have been executed.'⁶⁵
- 7.2.5 The EASO report also cited a 2015 UNAMA Report on Kunduz Province, which noted that 'During their takeover of Kunduz city, the Taliban performed a targeted search of the city looking for female human rights defenders, among others. Taliban members went to their homes and if the wanted person was not home, they threatened and physically assaulted their family members.'⁶⁶
- 7.2.6 A report by Dr. Antonio Giustozzi for Landinfo, published 27 August 2017, listed the range of targeted individuals, which included members of the

⁶² UNHCR, 'Eligibility Guidelines', (page 41), 19 April 2016, [url](#).

⁶³ UNAMA, 'Annual Report: 2016', (page 20), February 2017, [url](#).

⁶⁴ EASO, 'Afghanistan: Individuals targeted by armed actors', (page 59), December 2017, [url](#).

⁶⁵ EASO, 'Afghanistan: Individuals targeted by armed actors', (page 59), December 2017, [url](#).

⁶⁶ EASO, 'Afghanistan: Individuals targeted by armed actors', (page 60), December 2017, [url](#).

Afghan security forces, and individuals selected as 'useful or necessary to their war effort.'⁶⁷ The same report stated 'The targeting of family members also occurs occasionally; the Taliban appear to have restrained this practice after police and militia started going after Taliban family members in retaliation.'⁶⁸

- 7.2.7 For further information on targeted individuals, see the [Country Policy and Information Note Afghanistan: Fear of anti-government elements \(AGEs\)](#).

[Back to Contents](#)

7.3 Children with family members in anti-government armed groups

- 7.3.1 In its 2017 Annual Report, UNAMA cited incidents where Afghan national security forces killed or injured civilians they suspected of supporting the Taliban or other AGEs. Whilst some incidents perpetrated by the Afghan Local Police (ALP) were investigated, UNAMA remained concerned at the lack of accountability for ALP members past and ongoing human rights abuses⁶⁹.

7.4 Attacks on, and occupation of, schools

- 7.4.1 The UN Secretary General on Children and armed conflict reported on 77 verified attacks on schools and education personnel in 2016, a decrease of nearly 42% compared to 2015⁷⁰.
- 7.4.2 Despite Afghanistan's endorsement of the Safe Schools Declaration on 29 May 2015⁷¹, numerous sources reported on the occupation of school buildings by Afghan National Security Forces (ANSF), as well as by pro-government forces, and insurgent groups^{72 73}.
- 7.4.3 In its Annual Report for 2016, UNAMA documented:
'... the use of 36 educational facilities [out of over 17,000 schools; see [Education](#) above], mainly by Afghan national security forces, who occupied or used 26 schools. The mission also documented the use of one school by a pro-Government armed group and the use of nine educational facilities by Anti Government Elements. The occupation or use of educational facilities for military purposes occurred throughout Afghanistan, including in Helmand, Kunduz, Logar, Maidan Wardak, Takhar, Farah, Badakshan, Ghor, Jawzjan and Paktya provinces.'⁷⁴
- 7.4.4 UNAMA did not document any military or AGE occupation of educational facilities during 2017⁷⁵.
- 7.4.5 Based on research undertaken in April 2016, Human Rights Watch (HRW) documented the occupation or other use for military purposes of 12 schools

⁶⁷ Landinfo, 'Report Afghanistan', (pages 10-11), 23 August 2017, [url](#).

⁶⁸ Landinfo, 'Report Afghanistan', (page 17), 23 August 2017, [url](#).

⁶⁹ UNAMA, 'Annual Report: 2017', (pages 48-53), February 2018, [url](#).

⁷⁰ UNSG, 'Children and armed conflict', (paragraph 28), 24 August 2017, [url](#).

⁷¹ Government of Norway, 'Safe Schools Declaration', last updated 14 November 2017, [url](#).

⁷² HRW, 'Military Use of Schools in Afghanistan's Baghlan Province', August 2016, [url](#).

⁷³ UNSG, 'Children and armed conflict', (paragraph 28), 20 April 2016, [url](#).

⁷⁴ UNAMA, 'Annual Report: 2016', (page 23), February 2017, [url](#).

⁷⁵ UNAMA, 'Annual Report: 2017', February 2018, [url](#).

in one area of Baghlan province in north-eastern Afghanistan. HRW also reported 'In July 2016 a government security advisor told Human Rights Watch that not only did the ANSF use schools for military purposes, but that some were used as command centers for military operations.'⁷⁶

- 7.4.6 As reported by the UN Secretary General on Children and armed conflict, during 2016:

'Intensive fighting between the Afghan National Defence and Security Forces and the Taliban led to schools being hit in crossfire. Of the verified incidents, 51 were attributed to the Taliban, 7 to ISIL-KP and 12 to undetermined armed groups; 23 incidents directly targeted girls' education; 4 incidents were attributed to the Afghan National Defence and Security Forces (3 to the Afghan National Army, 1 undetermined); and 1 incident was jointly attributed to the Afghan National Army and the Taliban.'⁷⁷

- 7.4.7 The EASO COI Report 'Afghanistan: Individuals targeted by armed actors in the conflict' examined the position of the Taliban towards education since 2017 and noted 'The Taliban regularly issue statements claiming to be in support of education and proclaiming an absolute ban on attacks on education.'⁷⁸

- 7.4.8 The same report further noted 'According to a 2016 study by the Afghanistan Research and Evaluation Unit (AREU), an independent research think tank based in Kabul, the current objective of the insurgents is not the school closures, as was the case in their violent campaign of 2006-2008, but to gain control over them. This control is asserted through local deals with local government officials. Such negotiated settlements include arrangements over curriculum with the Taliban being able to inspect the schools regularly. However, in Paktika province, for example, dozens of schools remain closed because of insecurity.'⁷⁹

[Back to Contents](#)

7.5 Abduction and trafficking

- 7.5.1 According to the April 2016 UNHCR Eligibility Guidelines for Afghanistan, 'The ANSF and AGEs are reported to abduct children for various purposes, including reprisals and punishment of the victim's family members. Children are also reported to be abducted, and subsequently to be executed, maimed or raped, on the basis of accusations of having assisted the opposing party.'⁸⁰

- 7.5.2 As reported in its 2017 Annual Report:

'UNAMA documented 18 incidents involving the abduction of 42 children (40 boys and two girls) by Anti Government-Elements [compared to 7 incidents involving 11 children in 2016⁸¹]. For instance, on 2 November, in Bilchiragh

⁷⁶ HRW, 'Military Use of Schools', (Chapter III and page 16), August 2016, [url](#).

⁷⁷ UNSG, 'Children and armed conflict', (paragraph 28), 24 August 2017, [url](#).

⁷⁸ EASO, 'Afghanistan: Individuals targeted by armed actors', (page 39), December 2017, [url](#).

⁷⁹ EASO, 'Afghanistan: Individuals targeted by armed actors', (pages 39 and 40), December 2017, [url](#).

⁸⁰ UNHCR, 'Eligibility Guidelines', (page 69), 19 April 2016, [url](#).

⁸¹ UNAMA, 'Annual Report: 2016', (page 20), February 2017, [url](#).

district, Faryab province, Taliban abducted four boys, aged between four and 10 years, to force their fathers, both commanders of pro-Government armed groups, to withdraw from the area and stop fighting. In addition, UNAMA attributed the abduction of one boy, on 25 March, in Samagan province, to a pro-Government armed group.⁸² (See also [Children who are family members of persons of adverse interest to anti-government elements \(AGEs\)](#)).

- 7.5.3 Covering the period between 1 April 2016 and 31 March 2017, the US Department of State's 2017 Trafficking in Persons Report (USSD TiP Report 2017) stated:

'Most Afghan trafficking victims are children exploited in carpet making and brick factories, domestic servitude, commercial sex, begging, poppy cultivation, transnational drug smuggling, and assistant truck driving within Afghanistan. Some Afghan families knowingly sell their children into sex trafficking, including for bacha baazi – where men, including some government officials and security forces, use boys for social and sexual entertainment. There are reports that some law enforcement officials, prosecutors, and judges accept bribes from or use their relationships with perpetrators of bacha baazi to allow them to escape punishment. Opium farming families sometimes sell their children to settle debts with opium traffickers. Children in orphanages overseen by the government, but run by NGOs, were sometimes subjected to trafficking.'⁸³ (see also [Bacha Bazi](#)).

- 7.5.4 In July 2017, Radio Free Europe reported that Afghan police arrested members of a human trafficking ring accused of kidnapping 25 children aged between 4 and 14 years, who were reportedly being taken to Pakistan to be trained as suicide bombers for the Afghan Taliban. Police reported that they were attempting to locate the families of the children, who were all from Ghazni⁸⁴ (see also Child soldiers: [Anti-government elements \(AGEs\)](#)).

[Back to Contents](#)

7.6 Child abuse, including sexual and physical violence

- 7.6.1 As reported in the US Department of State's Country Report on Human Rights Practices for 2016, child abuse was widespread in Afghan society, and sexual abuse of children remained a pervasive problem, with girls being most frequently abused in their families or communities, and boys being subjected to abuse by men external to their families. Sexual abuse and child rape, including by religious figures, police and officials, reportedly occurred with impunity. Some families were reportedly complicit, allowing local strongmen to abuse their children in exchange for status or money⁸⁵.
- 7.6.2 UNICEF noted in 2015 that 'There is no legal provision to define, criminalize and prohibit acts of domestic violence against children in Afghanistan. However, CPAN [Child Protection Action Network] can refer children identified as victims of violence to a state run orphanage or non-government

⁸² UNAMA, 'Annual Report: 2017', (page 12), February 2018, [url](#).

⁸³ USSD, '2017 Trafficking in Persons Report', (page 58), 27 June 2017, [url](#).

⁸⁴ RFE/RL, 'Afghan Police: Children Kidnapped', 10 July 2017, [url](#).

⁸⁵ USSD, 'Country Report 2016', (Section 6), 3 March 2017, [url](#).

organization shelter for temporary care while the violence within the family is addressed through mediation.’⁸⁶ (See [Government support](#) and [Orphans and orphanages](#)).

- 7.6.3 In a study based on 1,000 children from Balkh, Jowzjan, Sar-e Pul, Nangarhar, and Kabul (street working children only) Provinces, published in August 2017, Save the Children found that 91% of children in Afghanistan faced some sort of abuse⁸⁷. Corporal punishment was routinely used against children in schools and at home^{88 89}.
- 7.6.4 According to the study, child respondents experienced high levels of all types of violence, including exposure to violence, psychological violence, physical and emotional neglect, physical violence, and sexual abuse. Only 9% of children reported not experiencing any type of violence. Save the Children found that children from urban areas reported experiencing more violence than children in rural areas. Almost 50% of the children experienced at least a form of psychological violence at home, including shouting, insults, blaming for parent’s misfortune, cursing, public embarrassment, threats of abandonment, and locking out of home. Lack of awareness, unemployment, drug abuse and poverty were given as the main reasons for violence against children⁹⁰.
- 7.6.5 The UN Secretary General on Children and armed conflict reported that in 2016:
- ‘The United Nations verified 7 cases of sexual violence: 5 incidents were attributed to the Afghan National Defence and Security Forces and 2 to the Taliban. These incidents included children being raped at Afghan National Police and Afghan Local Police checkpoints as well as the abduction and forced marriage of a nine-year-old girl by the Taliban. As at early 2017, the United Nations had not received any information regarding actions taken against the perpetrators.’⁹¹
- 7.6.6 A Save the Children study reported that answers from respondents on sexual abuse were very likely underreported. The study found that:
- ‘... sexual abuse at home is high with 11% of children reporting being forced to watch videos or pictures with people with no or little clothes on; 7% admitted that they had to look at adult’s private parts or adults looked at theirs; 7% reported being touched on their private parts in a sexual way or being forced to touch other’s private parts; and 4.7% were forced into sexual intercourse. Sexual abuse at community level was reported in considerably higher percentages, especially by girls.’⁹²
- 7.6.7 According to the April 2016 UNHCR Eligibility Guidelines for Afghanistan:

⁸⁶ UNICEF, ‘Child Notice Afghanistan’, (page 53), 2015, [url](#).

⁸⁷ Save the Children, ‘A Baseline Study’, (Executive summary), August 2017, [url](#).

⁸⁸ IWPR, ‘Afghanistan: Spare the Rod, Spoil the Child’, 17 March 2017, [url](#).

⁸⁹ Save the Children, ‘A Baseline Study’, (Executive summary), August 2017, [url](#).

⁹⁰ Save the Children, ‘A Baseline Study’, (pages 1 and 36), August 2017, [url](#).

⁹¹ UNSG, ‘Children and armed conflict’, (paragraph 27), 24 August 2017, [url](#).

⁹² Save the Children, ‘A Baseline Study’, (page 1), August 2017, [url](#).

'Impunity for sexual abuse of children is reported to remain a problem: most abusers are not arrested, and there are reports of children raped with impunity by security officials and police officers. Some children who were prosecuted for "moral crimes" were survivors of abuse rather than perpetrators of crime; having reported instances of sexual abuse, they are perceived to have brought shame on their family and to be in need of punishment. Some children were reportedly imprisoned as a family proxy for the actual perpetrator.'⁹³ (See also [Childcare and protection](#)).

- 7.6.8 For further information on sexual violence against women and girls, and the availability of state protection, see the [Country Policy and Information Note Afghanistan: women fearing gender-based harm/violence](#).

[Back to Contents](#)

7.7 Bacha bazi

- 7.7.1 In 2016, the US Department of Labor found:

'Children are subject to commercial sexual exploitation throughout the country. The practice of bacha bazi (boy play), in which men – including warlords, police commanders, influential tribal leaders, and mafia heads – force boys to provide social and sexual entertainment, is particularly prevalent. In many cases, these boys are dressed in female clothing, used as dancers at parties and ceremonies, and sexually exploited. According to the Afghanistan Independent Human Rights Commission, the practice exists in all provinces of the country. Research has found specific cases in the provinces of Baghlan, Balkh, Faryab, Konduz, Helmand, Takhar, and Uruzgan. A national inquiry conducted in 2014 found that most boys were between the ages of 13 and 16, and that 60 percent of them had been subjected to physical violence, confinement, and threats of death. Some government officials, including members of the Afghan National Police, the Afghan Local Police, and the Afghan Border Police, exploit boys for bacha bazi as well as to work as tea servers or cooks in police camps. Some local police commanders abduct boys and use them for bacha bazi. One source indicated that the practice of bacha bazi is the biggest weakness of the police forces. In 2016, the Ministry of Interior ordered police to stop having parties in which boys are dressed as girls and forced to perform dances. In 2016, in Uruzgan Province, the Taliban used boys engaged in bacha bazi to attack policemen who subjected the same boys to sexual exploitation. The police chief of Balkh province stated that some local officials support and defend suspects of bacha bazi.'⁹⁴

- 7.7.2 According to sources cited by EASO:

'Bacha bazi, described by AFP as an "institutionalised form of sex slavery" has seen a resurgence since the end of the Taliban period, under which it had been banned. Although not specifically addressed in the law, under the 1976 Penal Code, bacha bazi is punishable as pederasty, rape and degradation. According to UNAMA, a newly revised draft Penal Code was endorsed by Presidential Decree in March 2017, which criminalises bacha

⁹³ UNHCR, 'Eligibility Guidelines', (pages 67-68), 19 April 2016, [url](#).

⁹⁴ US Department of Labor, '2016 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor', (page 2), 30 September 2017, [url](#).

bazi but is not yet in force. Under the new provisions of the Penal Code, prosecution of victims of bacha bazi is set to be outlawed. Bacha bazi perpetrators generally operate with impunity in the context of weak rule of law and corruption and official complicity with law enforcement perpetrators...

‘There is a culture of silence and shame that prevents bacha bazi victims and their families from seeking assistance. Victims and their families reportedly face social isolation, particularly if the boy becomes well known in bacha bazi circles. Those who try to complain to authorities also face threats from perpetrators or are fearful due to the high status of perpetrators who are sometimes officials or police. Running away has reportedly resulted in beatings. Victims are frequently themselves punished, detained when seeking assistance, or revictimized.’⁹⁵

7.7.3 The US Department of Labor noted:

‘In 2015, the President ordered the creation of a committee to investigate and prosecute cases of commercial sexual exploitation of children by security forces, but the committee never convened. In June 2016, the President ordered an investigation into reports of sexual abuse of children by police officials. The President’s Office stated that any official involved in such sexual abuse would be prosecuted and punished, regardless of rank. Officials in Balkh Province began investigating 60 men suspected of using boys for bacha bazi. In October 2016, five Afghan National Army soldiers were accused of sexually abusing a boy, possibly in bacha bazi. All five were arrested and transferred to an Afghan National Army court, where one soldier was convicted of unlawful use of lethal force and sentenced to two years of imprisonment; another soldier was convicted of battery and sentenced to one year of imprisonment. Some government officials contributed to the lack of prosecutions of individuals who subject boys to bacha bazi. The Afghanistan Independent Human Rights Commission’s 2014 report assessed that most men who engage in bacha bazi paid bribes to, or had relationships with, law enforcement, prosecutors, or judges that effectively exempted them from prosecution... Male child sex trafficking victims, including those subjected to bacha bazi, were in some cases referred to juvenile rehabilitation centers on criminal charges.’⁹⁶

7.7.4 UNAMA noted ‘Currently, there are very few services and support mechanisms for victims of bacha bazi, while punitive measures taken to address this issue allegedly fall on the victims, who are often punished and re-victimized by law enforcement and the court system.’⁹⁷ According to the USSD TiP Report ‘The Child Protection Action Network ... provided shelter to some child victims. NGOs operated two shelters for victims of labor and sex trafficking in Kabul, including one specifically dedicated to serving boys under age 18. At times, the government placed child victims in orphanages,

⁹⁵ EASO, ‘Afghanistan: Individuals targeted under societal and legal norms’, (pages 69 and 70), December 2017, [url](#).

⁹⁶ United States Department of Labor, ‘2016 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child’, (page 6), 30 September 2017, [url](#).

⁹⁷ UNAMA, ‘Annual Report: 2016’, (page 22), February 2017, [url](#).

although some children in orphanages were subjected to trafficking.⁹⁸ (See also [Childcare and protection](#)).

- 7.7.5 For further information on bacha bazi, and the availability of state protection, see the [Country Policy and Information Note Afghanistan: Sexual orientation and gender identity](#) and Section 5.1 of the [European Asylum Support Office EASO Country of Origin Report: Afghanistan – Individuals targeted under societal and legal norms](#), dated December 2017.

[Back to Contents](#)

7.8 Early and forced marriage

- 7.8.1 As prescribed in the Afghan Civil Code, the legal age for marriage is 16 for girls and 18 for boys. Girls aged 15 may marry with her father's, or a competent court's, permission⁹⁹. However, Human Rights Watch (HRW) stated that the law was rarely enforced and marriages occurred at even earlier ages¹⁰⁰. UNICEF noted in 2015 that 'Sharia law, which influences the informal justice system states no age limit on marriage, and the Shiite Personal Status law (domestic legislation) permits marriage for boys and girls 'at puberty', making the Afghan Civil Code ineffective.'¹⁰¹
- 7.8.2 According to the 2015 Demographic Health Survey for Afghanistan, the average age for marriage was 18.5 years; however, approximately 14% of women aged between 25-49 were married at age 15 and nearly 45% were married at age 18¹⁰². According to a 2013 survey by the Afghanistan Independent Human Rights Commission, cited by Save the Children, up to 80% of marriages were forced marriages on girls. The same research found that children were often forced to early marriage by violent means and it was widely accepted that parents did not face prosecution for having their children marry at an early age¹⁰³.
- 7.8.3 Child marriage remained widespread but mainly occurred in rural areas¹⁰⁴. UNICEF noted in 2015 that 'according to a joint 2010 UNAMA/ OHCHR report on harmful traditional practices, underage marriage is "common across Afghanistan, in all regions and all ethnic groups".'¹⁰⁵
- 7.8.4 HRW noted 'The consequences of child marriage are deeply harmful, and they include girls dropping out or being excluded from education. Other harms from child marriage include serious health risks – including death – to girls and their babies due to early pregnancy. Girls who marry as children are also more likely to be victims of domestic violence than women who marry later.'¹⁰⁶

⁹⁸ USSD, '2017 Trafficking in Persons Report', (page 57), 27 June 2017, [url](#).

⁹⁹ Civil Law of the Republic of Afghanistan, (Articles 70-71), 5 January 1977, [url](#).

¹⁰⁰ HRW, 'Girls' Access to Education in Afghanistan', (page 12), 17 October 2017, [url](#).

¹⁰¹ UNICEF, 'Child Notice Afghanistan', (page 31), 2015, [url](#).

¹⁰² CSO, 'Afghanistan Demographic and Health Survey 2015', (page 69), January 2017, [url](#).

¹⁰³ Save the Children, 'A Baseline Study', (page 9), August 2017, [url](#).

¹⁰⁴ EASO, 'Afghanistan: Individuals targeted under societal and legal norms', (page 40), December 2017, [url](#).

¹⁰⁵ UNICEF, 'Child Notice Afghanistan', (page 74), 2015, [url](#).

¹⁰⁶ HRW, 'Girls' Access to Education in Afghanistan', (page 12), 17 October 2017, [url](#).

- 7.8.5 Girls Not Brides, a global partnership of civil society organisations committed to ending child marriage, noted in regard to child marriage in Afghanistan, that ‘Cultural practices such as bride price, child engagements (where children are engaged before birth), exchange marriages (between girls from two separate families) and giving girls in baad (to solve a communal dispute), contribute to the high prevalence of child marriage and low value assigned to girls in Afghan society. Child marriage has also been linked to the trafficking of girls.’¹⁰⁷
- 7.8.6 In April 2017, the government announced the launch of a national action plan to end child marriage^{108 109}, however further information on implementation could not be found (see [Bibliography](#) for sources consulted).

[Back to Contents](#)

7.9 Street children

- 7.9.1 The USSD HR Report for 2016 stated ‘The Ministry of Labor, Social Affairs, Martyrs, and Disabled and the AIHRC continued to estimate the number of street children in the country at six million, but the National Census Directorate had not conducted a recent survey. Street children had little or no access to government services, although several NGOs provided access to basic needs, such as shelter and food.’¹¹⁰
- 7.9.2 As reported by the Institute for War and Peace Reporting (IWPR) in December 2016, UNICEF estimated that about 60,000 children were working in the streets of Kabul; however, the Afghanistan Independent Human Rights Commission (AIHRC) estimated this to have exceeded 100,000. The IWPR noted children begging or selling goods were a familiar sight in cities across the country, adding that not all street children were orphans; some were sent out to earn money by their families as they had no other means of support¹¹¹. (See also [Child labour](#)).
- 7.9.3 According to Sadiq Sadiqi, spokesman for the Ministry of Interior Affairs, ‘street children faced a constant threat of violence’. Sadiqi told IWPR “We have police departments responsible for dealing with such children, which have not done enough. But we are cooperating with various organisations and care homes, and have enrolled those children in grave need in homes where they will be both given training and helped financially”.¹¹²
- 7.9.4 EASO reported that most street children were boys, adding ‘In the cities, street children in particular face a lot of threats: risk of trafficking, sexual abuse, kidnapping, drug addiction and recruitment by insurgents or as drug runners’ and that urban displaced youth in Kabul were ‘... vulnerable to being targeted for recruitment and pressured to engage in criminality or gangs.’¹¹³

See also [Orphans and orphanages](#).

¹⁰⁷ Girls Not Brides, ‘Child marriage around the world: Afghanistan’, undated, [url](#).

¹⁰⁸ UNFPA, ‘Together We Can End Child Marriage’, 18 April 2017, [url](#).

¹⁰⁹ Girls not Brides, ‘Afghanistan launches national action plan’, 19 April 2017, [url](#).

¹¹⁰ USSD, ‘Country Report 2016’, (Section 6.), 3 March 2017, [url](#).

¹¹¹ IWPR, ‘No Respite for Kabul’s Street Children’, 9 December 2016, [url](#).

¹¹² IWPR, ‘No Respite for Kabul’s Street Children’, 9 December 2016, [url](#).

¹¹³ EASO, ‘Key socio-economic indicators’, (pages 116, 120 and 121), August 2017, [url](#).

8. Child soldiers

For the additional information on recruitment of children by armed forces and insurgents, see the [EASO Country of Origin Information Report Afghanistan – Recruitment by armed groups](#), dated September 2016 and [Landinfo's Report Afghanistan: Recruitment to Taliban](#), dated 29 June 2017.

8.1 Afghan national forces

- 8.1.1 There was no compulsory military conscription in Afghanistan and the minimum age for recruitment into the armed forces is 18¹¹⁴. The US Department of Labor noted, however, that 'Low birth registration and falsified identity documents contribute to the problem [of recruitment into the security forces] because it makes the determination of a recruit's age difficult. Observers reported that some officials accepted bribes to produce identity documents for boys stating their age was above 18 years old.'¹¹⁵ (See [Birth registration and certificates](#)).
- 8.1.2 The 2017 annual report of the Secretary-General on Children and armed conflict noted 11 verified cases of recruitment and use of children into the Afghan National Defence and Security Forces between January and December 2016: 7 were attributed to the Afghan National Police (ANP); 2 to the Afghan Local Police (ALP); 1 to the ANP and ALP at a joint checkpoint; and 1 to the Afghan National Army (ANA)¹¹⁶.
- 8.1.3 The USSD TiP Report 2017 noted 'The Afghan Local and National Police use children in combat and non-combat roles, including as personal servants, support staff, and body guards. The ANA also recruits children, although to a lesser extent. There were reports that some members of the Afghan security forces, including members of the ANA, and other groups of non-state actors sexually abuse and exploit young girls and boys.'¹¹⁷ (see [Bacha bazi](#)).
- 8.1.4 The USSD TiP Report 2017 added 'During the reporting period, the government opened 15 child protection units (CPUs) to prevent the recruitment of children into the security forces. According to an international organization, the CPUs prevented the recruitment of 315 boys and three girls from January through November 2016. Separately, MOI [Ministry of Interior] reported it prevented the recruitment of 63 children into the police forces in 2016.'¹¹⁸
- 8.1.5 Speakers at an Institute of War and Peace Reporting (IWPR) debate in Paktika in July 2017 stated 'Many boys aged under 18 are still seen in the military and security departments of Paktika province, especially in the national and local police forces'. In response, the director of the rights office

¹¹⁴ US Department of Labor, '2016 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor', (page 4), 30 September 2017, [url](#).

¹¹⁵ US Department of Labor, '2016 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor', (pages 2-3), 30 September 2017, [url](#).

¹¹⁶ UNSG, 'Children and armed conflict', (paragraph 22), 24 August 2017, [url](#).

¹¹⁷ USSD, '2017 Trafficking in Persons Report', (page 58), 27 June 2017, [url](#).

¹¹⁸ USSD, '2017 Trafficking in Persons Report', (page 58), 27 June 2017, [url](#).

at Paktika police headquarters acknowledged that under-age boys were sometimes recruited, whilst adding that work was ongoing to regulate such recruitment. The director added that boys found to be underage were dismissed¹¹⁹.

[Back to Contents](#)

8.2 Anti-government elements

- 8.2.1 The UN Secretary-General on Children and armed conflict reported that during 2015 'The Taliban continued to recruit children for combat and suicide attacks. There is continuing concern about allegations of cross-border recruitment of children and of use of religious schools in Afghanistan and Pakistan for child recruitment and military training by the Taliban and other armed groups.'¹²⁰ The Report of the Secretary-General covering 2016 events reported 69 verified cases of recruitment of children to the Taliban during 2016 (triple the number recorded in 2015): 10 to ISIL-Khorasan Province; the remaining 5 could not be attributed. There were unverified reports of more than 3,000 children being affected by recruitment to armed groups¹²¹.
- 8.2.2 The USSD TiP Report 2017 noted:
'Armed non-state groups, mostly the Taliban, but also including other non-state groups like the Islamic State in Khorasan Province, account for most child recruitment and use. Insurgent groups forcibly recruit and use children as suicide bombers. The Taliban indoctrinate children using religious and military education and teach children to use small arms and deploy improvised explosive devices. Some families receive cash payments or protection in exchange for sending their children to the Taliban-run schools. Children from impoverished and rural areas, particularly those under Taliban control, are especially vulnerable to recruitment.'¹²²
- 8.2.3 In a Save the Children study, published August 2016 '18% of children reported that children are vulnerable for recruitment into Armed Opposition Groups in their community (with the highest percentage reported in Jawzjan, followed by Sari Pul, Balkh, and Nangarhar) with 13% of adults sharing the same concern.'¹²³
- 8.2.4 A June 2017 report on recruitment to the Taliban by Landinfo, the Norwegian Country of Origin Information Centre, indicated that circumstances (for example, poverty, unemployment), cultural, religious and social constraints, collective decisions, and a lack of confidence in the state-building process, may put pressure on an individual to join the Taliban. The Taliban did not, however, systematically practice forced recruitment. The report noted direct forced recruitment occurred only in exceptional cases and to no great extent, adding that the Taliban had 'sufficient access to volunteer recruits.'¹²⁴

¹¹⁹ IWPR, Afghanistan: Insurgents Prey on Teenage Boys, 31 July 2017, [url](#).

¹²⁰ UN, 'Secretary-General on Children and armed conflict', (paragraph 22), 20 April 2016, [url](#).

¹²¹ UNSG, 'Children and armed conflict', (paragraph 21), 24 August 2017, [url](#).

¹²² USSD, '2017 Trafficking in Persons Report', (page 58), 27 June 2017, [url](#).

¹²³ Save the Children, 'A Baseline Study', (page 3), August 2017, [url](#).

¹²⁴ Landinfo, 'Afghanistan – Recruitment to Taliban', (pages 19-20), 29 June 2017, [url](#).

- 8.2.5 The Landinfo report noted that whilst it was difficult to measure the extent to which recruitment of minors by the Taliban occurred, and major local variations were likely, 'As the Taliban emphasises military experience and expertise more than previously, there is reason to believe that the extent of minors being recruited may be declining.'¹²⁵
- 8.2.6 It was Landinfo's understanding that the Taliban was predominantly a Pashtun movement, although non-Pashtun recruitment had increased over the last decade including recruitment of Tajiks in the northeast and Tajiks, Uzbeks and Turkmen in the north and northwest. However, the report added support of the Taliban amongst Hazaras was nominal and forced recruitment of Hazaras was unlikely¹²⁶.
- 8.2.7 Describing the Taliban's attitude of recruitment of minors, the Landinfo report stated:
 'In article 69 of the Taliban regulations, the Layha, it is stated that "Youngsters (whose beards are not visible because of their age) are not allowed to be kept by Mujahedin in residential or military centres". Although Taliban periodically denies that the organisation uses minors ("children and adolescents") in connection with so-called jihadic operations, it is obvious that the guidelines are discretionary... In practice, the local standard for when a person is considered mature and independent will be decisive, rather than actual age.'¹²⁷
- 8.2.8 Speakers at an IWPR debate in July 2017 stated 'Insurgent groups continue to use radical propaganda and exploit local poverty to recruit teenage boys to their ranks...', adding that some boys were sexually exploited¹²⁸. (See [Bacha bazi](#)).

[Back to Contents](#)

9. Child labour

9.1 Forced and bonded labour

- 9.1.1 The Labour Law sets the minimum age for work at 15, and the minimum age for hazardous work at 18¹²⁹.
- 9.1.2 According to the US Department of Labor, reporting on 2016, Afghanistan made '... a moderate advancement in efforts to eliminate the worst forms of child labor...' although '... research found no evidence of an overall mechanism to combat child labor, including all its worst forms.'¹³⁰ According to the Afghanistan Public Policy Research Organization (APPRO) 'Working children can also face abuse by the police who ask them for money or restrict their access to certain areas.'¹³¹

¹²⁵ Landinfo, 'Afghanistan – Recruitment to Taliban', (page 21), 29 June 2017, [url](#).

¹²⁶ Landinfo, 'Afghanistan – Recruitment to Taliban', (pages 3 and 11), 29 June 2017, [url](#).

¹²⁷ Landinfo, 'Afghanistan – Recruitment to Taliban', (page 21), 29 June 2017, [url](#).

¹²⁸ IWPR, Afghanistan: Insurgents Prey on Teenage Boys, 31 July 2017, [url](#).

¹²⁹ US Department of Labor, '2016 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor', (page 3), 30 September 2017, [url](#).

¹³⁰ US Department of Labor, '2016 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor', (page 6), 30 September 2017, [url](#).

¹³¹ APPRO, 'Baseline Report', (page 58), April 2016, [url](#).

9.1.3 Human Rights Watch reported in October 2017 that:

‘At least a quarter of Afghan children between ages 5 and 14 work for a living or to help their families, including 27 percent of 5 to 11-year-olds. Girls are most likely to work in carpet weaving or tailoring, but a significant number also engage in street work such as begging or selling small items on the street. Many more do house work in their family’s home. Many children, including girls, are employed in jobs that can result in illness, injury, or even death due to hazardous working conditions and poor enforcement of safety and health standards. Children in Afghanistan generally work long hours for little – or sometimes no – pay. Work forces children to combine the burdens of a job with education or forces them out of school altogether. Only half of Afghanistan’s child laborers attend school.’¹³² (See also [Street children](#) and [Education](#)).

[Back to Contents](#)

10. Childcare and protection

10.1 Government support

10.1.1 The 2014 UNICEF situational analysis of women and children in Afghanistan stated:

‘There is inadequate attention afforded to child protection in the national planning strategies of Afghanistan and a consistent, holistic and multi-sectoral approach to child protection is lacking. The absence of a coordinated policy, financial resources and lack of will among senior policy-makers and officials are serious impediments to protecting children from violence, abuse and exploitation.’¹³³

10.1.2 UNICEF noted in 2015 that there was ‘no unit or ministry responsible for coordinating the implementation of the CRC [Convention on the Rights of the Child].’ The report added:

‘The Child Protection Action Network (CPAN) is an inclusive network of government, nongovernmental and Civil Society Organisations (CSO) with a mandate to intervene in the area of child protection. It operates at both a provincial and national level. Centralized monthly meetings occur in Kabul and provincial and district levels report monthly to the national group. The national CPAN is based in Kabul, with 32 provincial offices and 67 district offices. Statistics on child protection issues are shared by CPAN on a monthly basis.’¹³⁴

10.1.3 UNICEF also noted ‘In 2015, the CPAN coordinator stated that 41 social workers are working nationwide, nine based in Kabul and the others located in provincial offices. UNICEF recorded 46 social workers nationwide, with 10 located in Kabul. According to UNICEF, 124 social workers were trained by MoLSAMD [Ministry of Labour, Social Affairs, Martyrs & Disabled] from

¹³² HRW, ‘Girls’ Access to Education in Afghanistan’, (page 13), 17 October 2017, [url](#).

¹³³ UNICEF, ‘Children and Women in Afghanistan’, (page 44), November 2014, [url](#).

¹³⁴ UNICEF, ‘Child Notice Afghanistan’, (page 27), 2015, [url](#).

2013-2104, with support of UNICEF in six provinces. NGO's also employ social workers, but on project base. Their exact number is not available.¹³⁵

10.1.4 However, the report added 'Although the Afghanistan government, particularly the Ministry of Labour, Social Affairs, Martyrs & Disabled (MoLSAMD) is obliged to provide social services for all children and youth focusing on vulnerable groups, so far there is no report to show activities of MoLSAMD to facilitate equal access of children to social services.'¹³⁶

10.1.5 In an August 2017 report EASO noted:

'The Ministry of Labour, Social Affairs, Martyrs and Disabled (MoLSAMD) set up a number of programmes to help children they had identified as being at risk. Some of them are aimed at children with no family and support and are implemented through an orphanage network, others involve children who have families but still have to work on the streets. The ministry can provide small and larger loans in cooperation with non-governmental organisations; however, it admits that it is impossible to provide the aid to everyone who needs it because of scarce financial resources.'¹³⁷ (see also [Street children](#)).

[Back to Contents](#)

10.2 Independent and non-governmental support

10.2.1 UNICEF noted that:

'Children are able to make independent requests for help and protection from AIHRC [Afghanistan Independent Human Rights Commission]. According to AIHRC staff working in the Child Rights Desk, the most common way of hearing independent requests from children is during monitoring visits into orphanages, Juvenile Rehabilitation Centres, and shelters/centers for children, since child rights AIHRC representatives always facilitate meetings with children separately from the adults. Numbers on requests during these monitoring visits were not available. The second option available for children to make independent requests is to directly come to the nearest AIHRC office and request assistance. This option is not as common since it is difficult for children to come alone. From 2013-2015, the child rights desk recorded 10 cases where children came alone to request protection.'¹³⁸

[Back to Contents](#)

10.3 Adoption

10.3.1 The UN CRC noted with concern that Afghanistan did not practice adoption or kafalah (Islamic guardianship model), stating that there was no system to provide special protection and assistance to children deprived of a family environment¹³⁹.

¹³⁵ UNICEF, 'Child Notice Afghanistan', (page 55), 2015, [url](#).

¹³⁶ UNICEF, 'Child Notice Afghanistan', (page 56), 2015, [url](#).

¹³⁷ EASO, 'Key socio-economic indicators', (page 118), August 2017, [url](#).

¹³⁸ UNICEF, 'Child Notice Afghanistan', (page 42), 2015, [url](#).

¹³⁹ UN CRC, 'Convention on the Rights of the Child', (paragraph 45), 8 April 2011, [url](#).

- 10.3.2 UNICEF noted in 2015 that the Afghan legal system did not allow for adoption of Afghan children in Afghanistan. The Child Guardianship Law 2012 allowed for guardianship through the Afghan Family Court. There was no foster care policy¹⁴⁰.

[Back to Contents](#)

10.4 Orphans and orphanages

- 10.4.1 In 2011, the UN CRC expressed concern that ‘... children who have lost their father are often considered as orphans and may be separated from their mother, especially if she does not accept to marry a male member of her deceased husband’s family.’¹⁴¹ The same source was concerned at the ‘... continuous increase in the institutionalization of children in the State party, especially children from poor families. The Committee notes with concern that other alternative care options, such as foster care, remain underdeveloped which leads to excessive institutionalization of children. The Committee is also concerned that most alternative care facilities are unregistered and are not adequately regulated and monitored.’¹⁴²
- 10.4.2 The 2015 Demographic and Health Survey indicated only 4% of children under 18 were orphaned (with one or both parents dead)¹⁴³. As reported by the Institute for War and Peace Reporting (IWPR) in December 2016 ‘According to the ministry of labour and social affairs, there are 42 government-run care homes and training centres for vulnerable children around the country. Private charities run another 45.’ The number of organisations and charities was insufficient to provide homes for all children in need¹⁴⁴.
- 10.4.3 The USSD HR Report 2016 stated:
- ‘Living conditions for children in orphanages were poor. The social affairs ministry oversaw 84 Child Protection Action Network centers and 78 residential orphanages, which were designed to provide vocational training to children from destitute families. Of these, 30 were privately funded orphanages and 48 were government-funded centers operated by NGOs by agreement with the ministry. NGOs reported up to 80 percent of children between ages four and 18 years in the orphanages were not orphans but came from families that could not provide food, shelter, or schooling. Children in orphanages reported mental, physical, and sexual abuse and occasionally were subjected to trafficking. They did not have regular access to running water, heating in winter, indoor plumbing, health services, recreational facilities, or education.’¹⁴⁵
- 10.4.4 As cited in an August 2017 report by EASO:
- ‘The overall number of orphans is unknown in Kabul but it is estimated that 0.75 % of children below 5 lost at least one parent and 0.0 5% lost both of

¹⁴⁰ UNICEF, ‘Child Notice Afghanistan’, (pages 53-54), 2015, [url](#).

¹⁴¹ UN CRC, ‘Convention on the Rights of the Child’, (paragraph 41), 8 April 2011, [url](#).

¹⁴² UN CRC, ‘Convention on the Rights of the Child’, (paragraph 43), 8 April 2011, [url](#).

¹⁴³ CSO, ‘Afghanistan Demographic and Health Survey 2015’, (page 12), January 2017, [url](#).

¹⁴⁴ IWPR, ‘No Respite for Kabul’s Street Children’, 9 December 2016, [url](#).

¹⁴⁵ USSD, ‘Country Report 2016’, (Section 6), 3 March 2017, [url](#).

them. The number is lower than in other Afghan provinces. According to a children's rights organisation in Kabul City, interviewed by the Associated Press, there are 20 shelters for children for the city's 4.5 million residents, and these shelters lack expertise and capacity to support traumatised minors. Almost all are based on foreign aid and highly depend on them. There is a constant threat of lack of continuity.'¹⁴⁶

[Back to Contents](#)

11. Documentation

11.1 Birth registration and certificates

- 11.1.1 At the time of the 2015 Demographic and Health Survey, 42% of children under the age of 5 had their births registered, though birth registration varied across provinces¹⁴⁷. The UN CRC, in its concluding observations in 2011, expressed concern '... at the situation of children born out of wedlock, who may be deprived of their right to birth registration', and urged the Afghan government to ensure such children were properly registered at birth¹⁴⁸. (See also [Illegitimate children](#)). The Government of Afghanistan announced that it was 'revitalising' the birth registration process so that a 'birth certificate will be a requirement to accessing basic services such as education, immunisation and health.'¹⁴⁹ It was not clear to CPIT when this requirement would be implemented. (See also [Education](#) and [Health and welfare](#)).
- 11.1.2 DFAT noted 'Reporting of birth dates is unreliable, and reported dates likely to be approximate. Birth certificates were not historically issued, and remain far from common. DFAT understands that the Ministry of Public Health issues birth certificates through a small number of maternity hospitals. However, parents can obtain a taskira for their newborn child by registering the birth with the Ministry of the Interior's population registration office.'¹⁵⁰
- 11.1.3 Reuters noted in July 2017 that 'According to Afghan law a mother's name should not be recorded on a birth certificate.'¹⁵¹ The USSD HR Report 2016 stated 'A citizen father transmits citizenship to his child. Birth in the country or to a citizen mother alone is not sufficient.'¹⁵²

[Back to Contents](#)

11.2 Identity documents and passports

- 11.2.1 UNICEF noted 'Both identity documents and passports are issued for children starting from age 0 but only with the consent of a male relative (father, brother, brother of the father). After 18 years old, Afghans are able to access passports and identity documents independently, however they must have the tazkira (national ID) of their father or other male relative to show as proof of nationality.'¹⁵³

¹⁴⁶ EASO, 'Key socio-economic indicators', (page 121), August 2017, [url](#).

¹⁴⁷ CSO, 'Afghanistan Demographic and Health Survey 2015', (page 11), January 2017, [url](#).

¹⁴⁸ UN CRC, 'Convention on the Rights of the Child', (paragraph 33), 8 April 2011, [url](#).

¹⁴⁹ Ministry of Interior Affairs, 'Newborn Registration Service', undated, [url](#).

¹⁵⁰ DFAT, 'Country Information Report Afghanistan', (paragraph 5.25), 18 September 2017, [url](#).

¹⁵¹ Reuters, 'Where is my name? Afghan women fight for their own identity', 28 July 2017, [url](#).

¹⁵² USSD, 'Country Report 2016', (Section 6), 3 March 2017, [url](#).

¹⁵³ UNICEF, 'Child Notice Afghanistan', (page 32), 2015, [url](#).

11.2.2 According to sources cited in the UNICEF report:

‘Although all Afghan returnees are, by law, entitled to have access to all rights and privileges, in practice, it is very difficult for them to prove their identities as Afghan and retrieve their identity and legal documentation, in part because they have been out of the country for a long time. The case for child returnees, particularly girls, is worse because they are much less similar – from a cultural point of view – to local population and have less connections and personal relations with authorities.

‘The process to obtain identity cards in Afghanistan is complicated. Returning women and girls faced increased challenges in attending school, accessing ID cards, participating in local decision-making structures and a lack of psychological and social support for survivors of sexual and gender based violence (SGBV). To prove that they are Afghan, Afghan returned need to be recognized by at least three persons including some elders from his/her own community. Especially when they have been out of the country, as a refugee, it can be difficult for them to succeed.’¹⁵⁴

11.2.3 DFAT reported:

‘The most common and important form of identification is a taskira certificate. In addition to being required for employment, and admission to schools and universities, to obtain approval to run a business, and to buy, rent and sell property, taskiras act as the primary document necessary to obtain other forms of identification. Taskiras are printed on plain paper, and include the names of the bearer, his/her father and grandfather; date and place of birth; place of residency; type of occupation; and military service status. Other than stamped seals, they do not include any security features, and the information on them is often incomplete. The Population Registration Department (PRD) of the MOI [Ministry of Interior] is responsible for issuing taskiras...

‘The PRD had been in the process of developing an e-Taskira biometric ID card containing fingerprints, iris scans and digital images of the bearer. However, DFAT understands that this project is on hold indefinitely, and that a new paper taskira will instead be introduced in early 2017 as an interim measure. The new paper taskira will include a watermark security feature, and dry seal across a photograph to reduce the risk of substitution. It will be printed rather than hand-written, and will be double-sided, with Dari on the front and an English translation on the reverse. The new taskira will be issued to all new registrants, and there will be a period (unspecified) whereby Afghans both in the country and outside will have an opportunity to upgrade their old taskira for the new version.’¹⁵⁵

11.2.4 DFAT stated regarding to passports:

‘The MOI’s Passport Directorate in Kabul is responsible for the issuance of passports, which are machine-readable. Requirements for adult passport applicants are a valid taskira and a number of passport photographs. The applicant’s fingerprints are digitally recorded, and entered into a database. Provincial passport offices located throughout the country print and issue

¹⁵⁴ UNICEF, ‘Child Notice Afghanistan’, (page 88), 2015, [url](#).

¹⁵⁵ DFAT, ‘Country Information Report Afghanistan’, (paragraphs 5.23-5.24), 18 September 2017, [url](#).

passports. Passports contain information on the bearer's first name, surname (or father's name), occupation, photograph, date and place of birth, date of issue, and validity. They do not contain information about the bearer's religion or ethnicity. It is unclear how many Afghans are in possession of passports.'¹⁵⁶

[Back to Contents](#)

11.3 Document fraud

11.3.1 DFAT reported:

'Document fraud is a major issue in Afghanistan. Because the process for obtaining some documents is decentralised to the provincial level, and because the documentation itself generally does not contain robust security features, the system is vulnerable to fraud. Genuine documents can be issued on the basis of false information, with supporting forms of documentation such as school, academic, or banking records easily forged. This is particularly problematic in the case of taskiras given they are the primary document used to obtain other forms of identification. There is a risk that genuine, but fraudulently obtained, taskiras can be used to obtain passports.'¹⁵⁷

[Back to Contents](#)

12. Internally displaced persons (IDPs)

12.1.1 The UN OCHA noted in its Humanitarian Needs Overview 2018 that:

'In the past 18 months nearly a million Afghans were internally displaced, fleeing their homes to escape fighting, and in 2016 Afghans comprised the second-largest group of asylum-seekers in Europe. On average 1,100 people each day – two thirds of them women and children – have been forcibly displaced by violence in 2017. A further 900,000 IDPs currently live in informal settlements characterised by inhuman living conditions and high levels of food insecurity. Affected communities are exposed to an array of protection risks, including family separation, forced recruitment of children, and early marriage – sometimes of girls as young as nine – as well as the loss of civil documentation.'¹⁵⁸

12.1.2 Further information on IDPs can also be found in the [Country Policy and Information Note Afghanistan: Security and humanitarian situation](#), and [EASO, Afghanistan: Key socio-economic indicators, state protection, and mobility in Kabul City, Mazar-e Sharif, and Herat City](#), August 2017.

[Back to Contents](#)

13. Return and reintegration

The following reports may be useful to gain an insight into the possible issues that returnees, including unaccompanied children, might face upon return:

¹⁵⁶ DFAT, 'Country Information Report Afghanistan', (paragraph 5.26), 18 September 2017, [url](#).

¹⁵⁷ DFAT, 'Country Information Report Afghanistan', (paragraph 5.27), 18 September 2017, [url](#).

¹⁵⁸ UN OCHA, 'Humanitarian Needs Overview 2018: Afghanistan', (page 8), December 2017, [url](#).

- EASO, [Afghanistan: Networks](#), January 2018, Section 4 ‘Possibility of settling in urban centres without a network’;
- EASO, [Afghanistan: Key socio-economic indicators, state protection, and mobility in Kabul City, Mazar-e Sharif, and Herat City](#), August 2017, Section 4.4. ‘Children – daily life in big cities’ and Section 5. ‘Travel into the cities’;
- UNICEF, [Child Notice: Afghanistan](#), 2015, Section 8 ‘Returning separated or unaccompanied children and families’.

13.1 Returnees

13.1.1 The UN OCHA report noted:

‘More than 151,000 people have returned to Afghanistan from Pakistan in 2017, as well as 395,000 from Iran. Returning populations are almost entirely dependent on extended family networks and internationally funded assistance upon arrival, as well as being exposed to many protection risks both pre, and post, flight. About 58 percent of returnees are under 18 years old with as many as 142,000 returnee children expected to arrive and require education in 2018. Especially vulnerable are the unaccompanied migrant children from Iran – of which more than 2,000 have arrived in 2017 – as well as single females and deportees. All of whom are at risk of trafficking, exploitative labour, and recruitment into armed groups.’¹⁵⁹

13.1.2 In August 2015, Abdul Ghafoor, director of the Afghanistan Migrants Advice and Support Organisation, told UNICEF ‘There are no specific reintegration programs designed for returning unaccompanied minors to Afghanistan. Due to the vast numbers of returnees the governmental and nongovernmental supporting bodies mainly focus on providing the returnees with some basic assistance such as shelter, food, and transport.’¹⁶⁰

[Back to Contents](#)

13.2 Family contacts and networks

13.2.1 The EASO report on Afghanistan Networks, authored by Landinfo, published January 2018, stated that Afghans abroad usually maintain close contact with relatives in Afghanistan, adding that ‘... very few of those who return from Europe have lost contact with their family. The quality of the contact with the family may still depend on how long the person has been abroad, and if they lived in Afghanistan before they left the region.’¹⁶¹

13.2.2 As cited in the EASO report:

‘Analyst Martine van Bijlert of the AAN conducted a series in-depth interviews with 12 families in Afghanistan who all had a family member who had left for Europe in 2015. All the families have contact with the migrant, are well informed as to where the person is and of how the family member’s

¹⁵⁹ UN OCHA, ‘Humanitarian Needs Overview 2018: Afghanistan’, (page 8), December 2017, [url](#).

¹⁶⁰ UNICEF, ‘Child Notice Afghanistan’, (page 86), 2015, [url](#).

¹⁶¹ EASO, ‘Afghanistan: Networks’, (page 23), January 2018, [url](#).

situation has been upon arrival in Europe. The analyst interviewed the families in the home country rather than the actual migrant, because:

“[...] it provides insight into the continued linkages with the home front – a factor that tends to be underplayed in asylum interviews. (Many migrants, in particular minors, are coached to claim they no longer have living relatives or that they have lost all contact)”.¹⁶²

- 13.2.3 The EASO report noted that close contact between Afghan migrants and their families in Afghanistan was generally maintained, not least due to an obligation to support relatives and family in the home country. The report added:

‘A local UN employee that Landinfo spoke to said that single men who have been outside of the country’s borders for a shorter or longer period of time are most likely to have a family in Afghanistan to return to. The source pointed out that most of those who return from Europe are unaccompanied and thus have a family in Afghanistan that they can return to. The exception may be those who have family networks in the neighbouring areas, in Iran or Pakistan.

‘Those who have left Afghanistan together with their family network may lack their closest family members upon return. Refugee Support Network (RSN), a London-based charity that has conducted research on Afghan returnees, followed up on 25 Afghans who had a temporary residence permits in the UK until they turned 18, and were then deported to Afghanistan. Most of them (78 %) stayed in Britain for more than five years. The report, which followed the returnees for a period of 18 months, claims that eight of the youths had not been successful in getting in touch with their extended family. In half of the cases, the reason was that the person’s family had left Afghanistan. All the returnees ran into a series of problems and difficulties upon returning, according to the report.’¹⁶³

[Back to Contents](#)

13.3 Family tracing

- 13.3.1 According to sources cited in the EASO report, ‘families are generally well informed about each other’ and, according to an NGO representative, were ‘amazing at networking and finding people’. Yet a representative of an international organisation stated ‘However, it does sometimes happen that contact is broken or that family members lose each other or are separated on their way to Europe’. The report also noted:

‘The village the family comes from is a natural place to start searching for those who want to trace family members. Local communities possess a lot of information about the families in the area and the elders have a good overview.

‘The International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC) runs a project to track family members and also has an online platform where pictures of missing persons can be posted. ICRC works closely with the Red Crescent. ICRC

¹⁶² EASO, ‘Afghanistan: Networks’, (page 23), January 2018, [url](#).

¹⁶³ EASO, ‘Afghanistan: Networks’, (page 23), January 2018, [url](#).

cannot enter all areas of Afghanistan and that is when the Red Crescent is used.¹⁶⁴

[Back to Contents](#)

¹⁶⁴ EASO, 'Afghanistan: Networks', (page 26), January 2018, [url](#).

Terms of Reference

A 'Terms of Reference' (ToR) is a broad outline of what the CPIN seeks to cover. They form the basis for the [country information section](#). The Home Office's Country Policy and Information Team uses some standardised ToRs, depending on the subject, and these are then adapted depending on the country concerned.

For this particular CPIN, the following topics were identified prior to drafting as relevant and on which research was undertaken:

- **Demography**
 - Population and family structure
- **Legal context**
 - Legal rights – domestic and international legislation
- **Social and economic rights**
 - Education
 - Health and welfare, disabled children
 - Illegitimate children
- **Judicial and penal rights**
 - Juvenile justice
 - Arrest and detention
- **Violence against children**
 - Conflict-related violence
 - Children of interest to AGEs
 - Attacks on schools
 - Abduction and trafficking
 - Child abuse, including corporal punishment and sexual violence
 - Bacha bazi
 - Early and forced marriage
 - Street children
- **Child soldiers**
 - Afghan national forces
 - Anti-government elements
- **Child labour**
 - Forced and bonded labour
- **Childcare and protection**
 - Government/NGO support
 - Adoption

- Orphans and children's homes
- **Documentation**
 - Birth registration and certificates
 - Tazkira (identity documents)
 - Fraudulent documents
- **Return and reintegration**
 - Returnees, family contacts/networks
 - Family tracing

[Back to Contents](#)

Bibliography

Sources cited in this CPIN

Afghanistan Independent Human Rights Commission,

'The Report on the Situation of the Rights of Persons with Disabilities in Afghanistan 1393', June 2016,
<http://www.aihrc.org.af/media/files/report%20on%20the%20situation%20of%20Persons%20with%20Disability1393.pdf>. Last accessed: 27 December 2017

'Annual Report 1395', June 2017,
[http://www.aihrc.org.af/media/files/Reports/Annual%20Reports/English/AIHR%20Annual%20Report%20for%201395%20%20%20%20\(English\).pdf](http://www.aihrc.org.af/media/files/Reports/Annual%20Reports/English/AIHR%20Annual%20Report%20for%201395%20%20%20%20(English).pdf). Last accessed: 27 December 2017

Afghanistan Public Policy Research Organization (APPRO), Afghanistan Rights Monitor, 'Baseline Report', April 2016, <http://appro.org.af/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/312474752-2016-04-30-ARM-Baseline-Assessment.pdf>. Last accessed: 16 March 2018

Australian Government, Department for Foreign Affairs and Trade, 'DFAT Country Information Report Afghanistan', 18 September 2017,
<http://dfat.gov.au/about-us/publications/Documents/country-information-report-afghanistan.pdf>. Last accessed: 22 December 2017

Central Statistics Organization (CSO), Ministry of Public Health (MoPH), and ICF, 'Afghanistan Demographic and Health Survey 2015', January 2017,
<https://dhsprogram.com/pubs/pdf/FR323/FR323.pdf>. Last accessed: 15 December 2017

Child Rights International Network, 'Afghanistan: National laws on children's rights', undated, <https://www.crin.org/en/library/publications/afghanistan-national-laws>. Last accessed: 14 December 2017

Civil Law of the Republic of Afghanistan, 5 January 1977, Translation produced by Stanford University Afghanistan Legal Education Project, <https://www-cdn.law.stanford.edu/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/Civil-Code-of-Afghanistan-ALEP-Translation.pdf>. Last accessed: 15 December 2017

European Asylum Support Office (EASO),

'EASO Country of Origin Information Report: Afghanistan – Individuals targeted by armed actors in the conflict', December 2017,
https://coi.easo.europa.eu/administration/easo/PLib/Afghanistan_targeting_conflict.pdf. Last accessed: 18 January 2018

'EASO Country of Origin Information Report: Afghanistan – Individuals targeted under societal and legal norms', December 2017,
https://coi.easo.europa.eu/administration/easo/PLib/afghanistan_targeting_society.pdf. Last accessed: 8 January 2018

'EASO Country of Origin Information Report: Afghanistan – Key socio-economic indicators, state protection, and mobility in Kabul City, Mazar-e Sharif, and Herat City', August 2017,

https://www.easo.europa.eu/sites/default/files/publications/EASO-COI-Afghanistan-IPA-August-2017_0.pdf. Last accessed: 10 January 2018

'EASO Country of Origin Information Report: Afghanistan – Networks', January 2018,

https://coi.easo.europa.eu/administration/easo/PLib/Afghanistan_Networks.pdf. Last accessed: 26 January 2018

'EASO Country of Origin Information Report: Afghanistan – Security situation', December 2017,

https://coi.easo.europa.eu/administration/easo/PLib/EASO_Afghanistan_security_situation_2017.pdf. Last accessed: 18 January 2018

Girls Not Brides,

'Child marriage around the world: Afghanistan', undated, <https://www.girlsnotbrides.org/child-marriage/afghanistan/>. Last accessed: 15 December 2017

'Afghanistan launches national action plan to end child marriage', 19 April 2017, <https://www.girlsnotbrides.org/afghanistan-launches-national-action-plan-end-child-marriage/>. Last accessed: 9 January 2018

Government of Afghanistan, Ministry of Interior Affairs, 'MoIA Newborn Registration Service', undated, <http://moi.gov.af/en/page/7180>. Last accessed: 16 March 2018

Government of Norway, 'States that have endorsed the Safe Schools Declaration', last updated 14 November 2017, <https://www.regjeringen.no/en/topics/foreign-affairs/development-cooperation/protecting-education-endorsed/id2460245/>. Last accessed: 21 December 2017

Human Rights Watch,

'"I Won't Be A Doctor, and One Day You'll Be Sick" - Girls' Access to Education in Afghanistan', 17 October 2017, https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report_pdf/afghanistan1017_web.pdf. Last accessed: 19 December 2017

'"Education on the Front Lines" Military Use of Schools in Afghanistan's Baghlan Province', August 2016, https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report_pdf/afghanistan0816_web.pdf. Accessed: 19 December 2017

Institute of War and Peace Reporting,

'Afghanistan: Spare the Rod, Spoil the Child', 17 March 2017, <https://iwpr.net/global-voices/afghanistan-spare-rod-spoil-child>. Last accessed: 28 December 2017

Afghanistan: Insurgents Prey on Teenage Boys, 31 July 2017, available at: <http://www.refworld.org/docid/598852a84.html>. Last accessed: 4 January 2018

'No Respite for Kabul's Street Children', 9 December 2016, <https://iwpr.net/global-voices/no-respite-kabuls-street-children>. Last accessed: 28 December 2017

Islamic Republic of Afghanistan, 'The Constitution of Afghanistan', 26 January 2004, <http://www.afghanembassy.com.pl/afg/images/pliki/TheConstitution.pdf>. Last accessed: 14 December 2017

Juvenile Law (Juvenile Code) - Official Gazette No. 846, 23 March 2005, <http://www.asianlii.org/af/legis/laws/jlcogn846p2005032313840103a495/>. Last accessed: 22 December 2017

Landinfo,

'Afghanistan – Recruitment to Taliban', 29 June 2017, https://landinfo.no/asset/3588/1/3588_1.pdf. Last accessed: 5 January 2018

'Afghanistan: Taliban's Intelligence and the intimidation campaign', Report by Dr. Antonio Giustozzi for Landinfo, 23 August 2017, https://landinfo.no/asset/3590/1/3590_1.pdf. Last accessed: 18 January 2018

Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, 'Afghan Police: Children Kidnapped To Be Suicide Bombers For Taliban', 10 July 2017, <https://www.rferl.org/a/afghan-police-children-kidnapped-by-taliban-to-be-suicide-bombers/28606744.html>. Last accessed: 5 February 2018

Reuters, 'Where is my name? Afghan women fight for their own identity', 28 July 2017, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-afghanistan-women-name/where-is-my-name-afghan-women-fight-for-their-own-identity-idUSKBN1AC3F7>. Last accessed: 8 January 2018

Samuel Hall, 'Hope behind bars: the boys of the Kabul JRC', August 2017, <http://samuelhall.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/Samuel-Hall-Hope-behind-bars-2017-for-Children-in-Crisis-.pdf>. Last accessed: 22 December 2017

Save the Children, 'Knowledge, Attitudes and Practices on Violence and Harmful Practices against Children in Afghanistan, A Baseline Study', August 2017, https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/12361/pdf/violence_against_children_kap_survey_afghanistan_2017.pdf. Last accessed: 28 December 2017

Special Inspector General for Afghanistan Reconstruction (SIGAR), 'Schools in Faryab Province, Afghanistan: Observations from Site Visits at 17 Schools', December 2017, <https://www.sigar.mil/pdf/special%20projects/SIGAR-18-17-SP.pdf>. Last accessed: 28 December 2017

United Nations Assistance Mission Afghanistan (UNAMA),

'Afghanistan Annual Report on Protection of Civilians in Armed Conflict: 2016', February 2017, https://unama.unmissions.org/sites/default/files/protection_of_civilians_in_armed_conflict_annual_report_2016_final280317.pdf. Last accessed: 21 December 2017

'Afghanistan Annual Report on Protection of Civilians in Armed Conflict: 2017', February 2018, https://unama.unmissions.org/sites/default/files/afghanistan_protection_of_civilians_annual_report_2017_final_6_march.pdf. Last accessed: 14 March 2018

Rule of Law Unit, 'Assessment of Afghanistan's Juvenile Rehabilitation Centers', November 2016, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/2016_12_04_jrc_report_final-english_1.pdf. Last accessed: 22 December 2017

'Quarterly Report on the Protection of Civilians in Armed Conflict: 1 January to 30 September 2017', 12 October 2017, https://unama.unmissions.org/sites/default/files/unama_protection_of_civilians_in_armed_conflict_quarterly_report_1_january_to_30_september_2017_-_english.pdf. Last accessed: 21 December 2017

UNAMA/UNICEF, 'Education and healthcare at risk: Key Trends and Incidents Affecting Children's Access to Healthcare and Education in Afghanistan', April 2016, https://unama.unmissions.org/sites/default/files/education_and_healthcare_at_risk.pdf. Last accessed: 28 December 2017

UN Committee on the Rights of the Child (CRC), 'Consideration of reports submitted by States parties under article 44 of the Convention: Convention on the Rights of the Child: concluding observations: Afghanistan', 8 April 2011, CRC/C/AFG/CO/1, available at: <http://www.refworld.org/docid/4dc7bd492.html>. Last accessed: 4 January 2018

United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF),

'Afghanistan' (statistics by country), undated, <https://data.unicef.org/country/afg/>. Last accessed: 22 December 2017

'Children and Women in Afghanistan: A Situation Analysis', November 2014, https://www.unicef.org/afghanistan/SitAn_-_Long_Report-_small_size_.pdf. Last accessed: 4 January 2018

'Child Notice Afghanistan 2015', 2015, https://www.unicef.org/afghanistan/unc_rapport_child_notice_afghanistan_en_final_web.pdf. Last accessed: 28 December 2017

'Mid-Term Review of the Country Programme of Cooperation Islamic Republic of Afghanistan and UNICEF', 28 August 2017, https://www.unicef.org/afghanistan/UNICEF_Afghanistan_Final_MTR_Summary_Report_August_2017.pdf. Last accessed: 15 December 2017

UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), 'UNHCR Eligibility Guidelines for Assessing the International Protection Needs of Asylum-Seekers from Afghanistan', 19 April 2016, HCR/EG/AFG/16/02, available at: <http://www.refworld.org/docid/570f96564.html>. Last accessed: 31 January 2018

United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA),

'Afghanistan State of Youth Report 2014', 2014, <https://afghanistan.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/pub-pdf/AfghanistanStateofYouthReport2014.pdf>. Last accessed: 4 January 2018

'The State of World Population 2017', 18 October 2017, <http://afghanistan.unfpa.org/en/news/state-world-population-2017-11>. Last accessed: 22 December 2017

Together We Can End Child Marriage, 18 April 2017, <http://afghanistan.unfpa.org/en/news/together-we-can-end-child-marriage>. Last accessed: 9 January 2018

UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), 'Humanitarian Needs Overview 2018: Afghanistan', December 2017, <https://www.unocha.org/sites/>

[unocha/files/dms/afg_2018_humanitarian_needs_overview_0.pdf](#). Last accessed: 28 December 2017

UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), 'Ratification status for Afghanistan', undated, http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/TreatyBodyExternal/Treaty.aspx?CountryID=1&Lang=EN. Last accessed: 14 December 2017

UN Office of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General for Children Affected by Armed Conflict,

'Report of the Secretary General on Children and armed conflict', 24 August 2017, <http://undocs.org/A/72/361>. Last accessed: 27 December 2017

'The 2016 annual report of the Secretary-General on Children and armed conflict', 20 April 2016, http://www.un.org/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=s/2016/360&referer=/english/&Lang=E. Last accessed: 20 December 2017

UN Secretary-General (UNSG), 'The situation in Afghanistan and its implications for international peace and security', 15 September 2017, A/72/392–S/2017/783, https://unama.unmissions.org/sites/default/files/sq_report_on_afghanistan_21_sept_2017.pdf. Last accessed: 9 January 2018

United States Department of Labor, '2016 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor – Afghanistan', 30 September 2017, available at: <http://www.refworld.org/docid/5a00215c0.html>. Last accessed: 27 December 2017

United States Department of State (USSD),

'Country Report on Human Rights Practices for 2016', 3 March 2017, <http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm?year=2016&dli=265530>. Last accessed: 3 January 2018

'2017 Trafficking in Persons Report – Afghanistan', 27 June 2017, <https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/271341.pdf>. Last accessed: 27 December 2017

Watchlist, "Every Clinic is Now on the Frontline", The Impact on Children of Attacks on Health Care in Afghanistan', undated, <http://watchlist.org/wp-content/uploads/2213-watchlist-field-report-afghanistan-lr.pdf>. Last accessed: 28 December 2017

[Back to Contents](#)

Sources consulted but not cited

Asia Foundation, 'A survey of the Afghan People, Afghanistan in 2017, November 2017, https://asiafoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/2017_AfghanSurvey_report.pdf. Last accessed: 5 January 2018

Foreign and Commonwealth Office, 'Afghanistan – Human Rights Priority Country 2015 to 2016', last updated 8 February 2017, <https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/afghanistan-human-rights-priority-country>. Last accessed: 5 January 2018

Samuel Hall, 'Urban displaced youth in Kabul, Part One: Mental health matters', 2016, <http://samuelhall.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/UDY-Chapter-1-Mental-Health.pdf>. Last accessed: 5 January 2018

War Child, <https://www.warchild.org.uk/>. Last Accessed: 5 January 2018

[Back to Contents](#)

Version control

Clearance

Below is information on when this note was cleared:

- version **1.0**
- valid from **5 April 2018**

Changes from last version of this note

First version in CPIN format.

[Back to Contents](#)